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Executive Summary 
 
Background 
 
Women in Tanzania suffer alarming rates of intimate partner violence (IPV), with detrimental 
effects on mental and physical health and wellbeing including an increased risk of HIV infection.  
To date, research on IPV has been limited, especially on the effectiveness of prevention efforts that 
target structural drivers of IPV in low- and middle-income countries. This purpose of this study is to 
provide insight on effective approaches for IPV prevention and contribute to a better understanding 
of the interplay between individual knowledge and attitudes of both men and women regarding IPV 
and how these influence and are influenced by gender norms at the community level.  
 
Study Design and Study Site 
 
The Together to End Violence Against Women (TEVAW) program implemented by World 
Education, Inc./Bantwana (WEI/Bantwana) in Tanzania aims to address intimate partner violence 
(IPV) in Karatu District through interpersonal and community level IPV prevention interventions. 
Researchers and staff from Boston University’s Center for Global Health and Development and 
WEI/Bantwana are conducting a randomized control trial to measure the preliminary effectiveness 
of this program in addressing IPV in Karatu District in northern Tanzania.   
 
The baseline study was conducted in nine villages in Karatu District, one of six districts in the 
Arusha Region of Tanzania. These villages are receiving services from WEI/Bantwana as a part of a 
comprehensive care and support program for vulnerable children and their families. This program 
includes savings and lending groups known as LIMCA groups. Women LIMCA group members 
receive training on business skills, literacy, IPV and HIV prevention. These groups aim to empower 
women participants through savings and credit activities that increase their economic independence 
and strengthen social support networks. The groups also aim to improve women’s knowledge about 
the physical, mental and emotional harms of IPV on women, men and children. These activities 
have been conducted in every village and therefore all LIMCA group members have been exposed 
to these issues, including IPV prevention messaging. LIMCA is delivered through volunteer 
Economic Empowerment Workers (EEWs) selected by village-level authorities and qualified by 
WEI through simple literacy and numeracy testing. Male partners/spouses of women participating 
in LIMCA have indirect exposure to the content of the LIMCA groups by virtue of their female 
partners’ participation.   
 
Nine villages in Karatu District were randomly assigned into one of three study arms, each 
comprised of 150 women and their co-resident male partners (see graphic below). Women in all 
study arms participated in LIMCA groups. In the comparison arm, these women continued to 
participate in LIMCA groups, but their male partners received no intervention. In Intervention Arm 
1, their male partners participated in male peer group workshops that explored gender norms, IPV 
and HIV prevention issues. In Intervention Arm 2, men and women received the same treatment as 
Intervention Arm 1 and participated in community dialogues with community leaders to explore 
similar topics as the male peer groups. Our hypothesis, to be measured after the endline study, is 
that study participants in Arm 2 will report improved gender equitable attitudes and lower tolerance 
of intimate partner violence than participants in Arm 1 and participants in the control group. 
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This report summarizes the findings from the baseline data that were collected in June and July 
2015. A total of 900 individuals (450 women and 450 of their male partners) participated in the 
baseline survey. An additional 50 community leaders participated in qualitative, key informant 
interviews. The survey questionnaire used questions from three validated instruments that measure 
gender equitable attitudes, attitudes about IPV and experience of childhood trauma. The structured 
questionnaire was administered to all survey participants, and a semi-structured, key informant 
interview guide was used to interview community leaders.  
 
Data Analysis 
 
Quantitative Data: The distribution of baseline socio-demographic variables was compared across 
Arms 1, 2 and 3 using F-test or chi-squared test for continuous and categorical variables, 
respectively. Men’s and women’s samples were analyzed separately. Variables were considered that 
prior studies have found to be important predictors of male’s attitudes justifying IPV against women 
in resource-poor settings, including age, years of education, employment status, childhood exposure 
to trauma, alcohol and use, number of sexual partners, and household assets and size.  
 
Qualitative Data: Qualitative data analysis explored community norms and values regarding gender, 
women’s empowerment, and IPV, and attitudes and experiences of community leaders in Karatu 
District. Standard qualitative data analysis was used to: 1) identify major themes; 2) construct and 
apply codes; and 3) describe thematic attributes and patterns. These data were also used to assist 
with interpretation and triangulation of survey results. Audio-recordings of the key informant 
interviews were translated and transcribed into English.  Data were organized and analyzed with the 
assistance of NVivo 10.  
 
Major findings on Gender Equitable Attitudes and Intimate Partner Violence 
 
Below are the main findings on gender equitable attitudes and experience of intimate partner 
violence among men and women in the study and among key informants in the communities.  

IPV is widespread and normative: Social acceptance of IPV in a particular cultural context is 
indicative of the status of women and an important determinant of IPV.  The results of this study 
indicate that intimate partner violence is common and normative in Karatu District, Tanzania.  Men 
were asked about specific situations in which a man may be justified in beating his wife. The 

Villages 
randomized 

(n=9)

Comparison Arm 
(n=3 villages)

Women-men 
dyads (n=150)

Intervention Arm 1 

(n=3 villages)

Women-men 
dyads (n=150)

Intervention Arm 2 
(n=3 villages)

Women-men 
dyads (n=150)
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proportion of men who said that a man is justified in beating his partner for any one of five reasons 
(goes out without telling him, neglects the children, argues with him, refuses to have sex with him, 
or burns the food) was high across all study arms (ranging between 68.67% and 74.00%). Both men 
and women in this study had inequitable attitudes regarding gender norms, but on many measures, 
women were more likely than men to agree or accept gender inequitable beliefs, suggesting that 
women have internalized gender inequity and the justification of violence against them.  

High Rates of of IPV: The rates of physical IPV reported by women in our study are similar to 
those reported in the 2010 Demographic and Health Survey (DHS 2010) and the WHO Multi-
Country Study on Women’s Health and Domestic Violence against Women (WHO 2005) for 
Tanzania. Nearly half of women (45.6%) in our study reported ever experiencing physical violence 
and 38% reported physical violence in the last 12 months in their intimate relationships compared to 
39.2% and 33.4% respectively in the DHS and 46.7% and 18.7% in the WHO study. However, the 
rates of sexual IPV found in our study are much higher than those reported in the DHS: 47.3% of 
the women in our study had ever experienced sexual violence and 41.6% had experienced sexual 
violence in the last 12 months compared to 17.2% and 13.7% in the DHS and 30.7% and 18.3% in 
the WHO study.  

Women also reported higher rates of emotional violence than women in the DHS and the WHO 
study: 70% ever and 64.2% in the last 12 months in our study compared to 36.3% ever and 31.9% in 
the last 12 months in the DHS and 58.8% ever and 32% in the WHO study. Yet, it is important to 
note that women in our study, compared to women in the DHS and WHO studies, are likely to be 
more sensitized to intimate partner violence as a result of their participation in the LIMCA groups in 
which gender norms, gender inequity and IPV were discussed. Because they are more aware of these 
issues, they may be more likely to recognize violence in their own relationships and therefore to 
report this violence.  
 
High Rates of Discordancy in IPV Reporting Between Men and Women: Our study found 
significant differences in reports of IPV between men and women, with greater proportions of 
women compared to men reporting physical, sexual, economic and emotional violence ever and in 
the last 12 and three months. The only exception was reporting of sexual violence during pregnancy. 
Men’s lower reporting of IPV may indicate denial as well as hesitancy to report violent behavior. 
The women in our study have been participating in the LIMCA groups that address gender inequity 
and IPV as well as economic empowerment. As a result, these women may be much more likely to 
recognize and report IPV than their partners and women who are not participating in the LIMCA 
groups.  
 
Many Women Endure IPV for Years: A substantial proportion of women in our study who report 
ever experiencing IPV also report IPV in the last 12 months and the last three months, indicating 
that many of these women have experienced IPV throughout their relationships with their partners. 
For example, while nearly half of the women (45.6%) reported ever experiencing physical violence, 
38% and 33% reported physical violence in the last 12 and three months respectively. Women in our 
study appear to have internalized gender inequity and justification of violence, while at the same 
time reporting high levels of violence, possibly indicating the social acceptability of IPV. 
 
Many Men Experience Childhood Trauma: A substantial proportion of men in our study reported 
childhood trauma, which research has shown to be a predictor of intimate partner violence later in 
life (Fulu et al. 2013; Barker et al. 2011; UNICEF and The Body Shop 2006). More than half of the 
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men in the study had seen their mothers beaten by husbands or boyfriends; the majority of men 
reported being beaten at home with a belt, stick, whip or something else that was hard; roughly one 
third said that one or both of their parents were too drunk or drugged to take care them; and more 
than a quarter had been beaten so hard at home that it left a mark or bruise. Experience of 
childhood trauma was significantly associated with men’s perpetration of IPV.  We did not ask 
women about their experience of childhood trauma, and recommend that this area be explored in 
future studies.  

IPV is significantly associated with younger age in men and women and lower educational levels and 
food shortages in women. Older men were less likely to report sexual, emotional and economic 
violence and much less likely to report any form of violence than younger men. Older women 
compared to younger women were less likely to report sexual violence in the last three months. Men 
with secondary education were more likely to report emotional violence in the last three months 
compared with less educated men. Although surprising, prior studies in India found similar results 
(Koenig et al. 2006), indicating that men with higher levels of schooling may be more likely to 
emotionally abuse women. Women with secondary education compared to those with no or primary 
education were much less likely to report physical violence in the last three months. Women who 
reported no food shortages in the last 12 months compared to women who reported shortages were 
less likely to report emotional and economic violence and slightly less likely to report sexual violence 
in the last three months.  
 
IPV is significantly associated with men’s multiple sex partners, experience of childhood trauma and 
alcohol use: Finally, our study findings show significant association between IPV and men’s multiple 
sexual partners, experience of childhood trauma and alcohol/drug use. Interestingly, we found a 
negative association between lack of condom use and IPV. In other words, we found that lack of 
condom use was not a risk factor for IPV. One interpretation of this finding is that lack of condom 
use may be an indicator of a stable relationship.  
 
Results from the key informant interviews indicate that IPV is socially accepted and common in 
Karatu District. Key informants noted several reasons for IPV, including alcohol use by men and 
women, economic inequality between the couple, infidelity, and lack of education. Women often do 
not report violence because of difficulties reporting to the police, self-blame, stigma, and the 
normative nature of violence in relationships. When women do report violence, the family and the 
community as a whole work to ensure that the couple reconcile rather than divorce, regardless of the 
extent of the violence. In addition, our informants noted the negative impacts of IPV on children. 
 
Conclusions 

 
The results of this baseline study indicate that intimate partner violence is a fact of life for many 
women in Karatu District, Tanzania. Unfortunately, their experience of violence is usually not a one-
time occurrence, but persists over time in their relationships with their partners. Social and 
individual acceptance and justification of intimate partner violence are common, among both men 
and women interviewed. This study demonstrates the need for programs to address the social norms 
and economic drivers of this human rights issue and protect the health and wellbeing of individuals 
and families.  
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Background 
 
In Tanzania, gender based violence (GBV), including intimate partner violence (IPV) and rape, are 
normative and accepted by both men and women (Betron, 2008). Ten percent of Tanzanian women 
aged 15-49 report that their sexual debut was coerced and 44% of ever-married women have 
experienced physical violence and/or sexual violence from partners (DHS, 2010).  In addition, 59% 
of men in Arusha Region, Tanzania reported that a man is justified in beating his wife if she goes 
out without telling him, neglects the children, argues with him, refuses sexual relations, or burns the 
food (DHS 2010). 
 
The intertwined issues of GBV and HIV contribute to a cycle of vulnerability and poverty.  In 
Tanzania HIV prevalence among women aged 15-49 is 6.2%, as compared to only 3.8% among men 
of the same age group (THMIS, 2011/2012).  GBV (including IPV, coerced sexual debut, rape, 
inter-generational sex) is a driver of the HIV epidemic and women who experience violence in 
relationships are four times more likely to contract HIV or other sexually transmitted infections 
(Fleishchman, 2012). Furthermore, HIV-positive women are more than twice as likely as HIV-
negative women to have been physically abused by their partners (Maman et al, 2002).   
 
Savings and credit groups can mitigate the impact of HIV and poverty by empowering women 
through access to financial services, acquisition of basic financial literacy skills, and support from a 
group of like-minded women who promote a sense of self-worth. While the socio-economic 
benefits of savings and credit groups are well-documented, their impact on IPV is less clear.  Some 
studies have shown decreased incidence of IPV but others have shown increases, particularly in the 
early stages of an intervention (Schuler et al, 1996; Schuler et al, 1998; Ahmed, 2005; Jewkes et al, 
2002; Krishnan et al, 2012).    
 
Some IPV prevention programs combine livelihood interventions with gender transformational 
components targeting women. In Ivory Coast, the International Rescue Committee combined 
savings and credit groups with gender dialogue groups for women. A clustered randomized control 
trial (RCT) found that the combination of gender dialogues for women and savings and credit 
groups led to a slight reduction in IPV, though the effect was not statistically significant (Gupta et 
al., 2012). SHAZ! (Shaping the Health of Adolescents in Zimbabwe) tested a combined life skills 
education and economic livelihoods intervention for female adolescent orphans in Zimbabwe.  In a 
RCT, physical and sexual violence among SHAZ! participants was reduced by more than half over a 
two-year period (Dunbar et al, 2010). 
 
Other approaches combine economic strengthening of women with gender transformational 
interventions targeting men.  An evaluation of the IMAGE program in South Africa that combines 
savings and credit for women with gender dialogues (HIV prevention, gender norms, cultural 
beliefs, and communication) that include men, found that two years after completing the program, 
participants reported 55% fewer incidents of violence in the previous 12 months compared to the 
control group (Pronyk et al, 2006). An RCT of the WINGS program in Uganda, a program that 
combines business training and start-up grants for women with an optional spousal inclusion 
component focused on communication, problem-solving and gender relations, found substantial 
benefits for increasing income through the livelihoods component, but no associated reduction in 
IPV (Blattman et al, 2012).  
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Some programs focus exclusively on gender transformational interventions for men and women 
without the livelihood interventions targeting women. Stepping Stones integrates reflection about 
attitudes and behavior, roleplays and drama, and addresses GBV, communication about HIV, and 
relationship skills. An RCT of Stepping Stones in South Africa showed that a lower proportion of 
men in the intervention group committed IPV two years after the program compared to control 
group men (Jewkes et al 2008). A qualitative study of Stepping Stones in Gambia followed 
participating couples over one year and found that they quarreled less and that men were more 
accepting of wives’ refusal to have sex and less likely to beat them (Paine et al, 2002). The Men and 
Women in Partnership Initiative in Ivory Coast assessed the additional value of men’s discussion 
groups on prevention of IPV in communities also receiving community level prevention and 
response programming. A clustered randomized trial found a 48% decrease in reported physical and 
sexual violence in intervention communities compared to control communities, although the result 
was not significant due to limited statistical power (Hossain et al, 2014). 
 
An impact assessment of SASA!, a community initiative for men and women designed to challenge 
gender norms and prevent violence against women and children in Uganda, found that after two 
years, all forms of IPV had decreased; however, 8% of women and 18% of men reported an increase 
in physical violence following the introduction of the program (Raising Voices, 2003). 
 
A quasi experimental trial of the Men as Partners (MAP) program in South Africa, a program that 
uses male peer groups to explore attitudes regarding sexuality and gender and to promote gender 
equality in relationships, found that the GBV/HIV intervention reduced negative attitudes toward 
women in the short term and reduced violence against women in the longer term (Kalichman et al, 
2009). An evaluation of Program H in Brazil showed that participating men were less likely to 
support traditional gender roles than the control group (Pulerwitz et al, 2006).   
 
The “One Man Can” (OMC) initiative implemented in South Africa, Kenya, Burundi, Namibia, 
Uganda, and Mozambique asks men-only groups to critically examine their views and practices of 
HIV testing, prevention, and sexual and domestic violence.  Evaluation results showed that 
participants at follow-up were more likely to report GBV to the South African Police than at 
baseline, but IPV outcomes were not measured (Sonke Gender Justice Network, 2009). A qualitative 
follow-up of the program in South Africa showed that OMC helped to challenge and shift previous 
participant’s views on masculinity, women’s rights, relationship power and division of household 
labor. However, some of the interviewed men expressed resistance to embracing women’s rights, 
fearing that these rights would take away their own social power (Dworkin et al, 2013). 
 
In summary, research on IPV interventions has produced a range of findings. While research has 
shown the effectiveness of combining gender transformative interventions with women’s 
empowerment in reducing violence, more rigorous analysis was needed to examine the intersection 
of these two approaches.    
 
Few studies have carefully delved into the social and cultural processes regarding gender roles within 
anti-violence and HIV interventions. It is similarly unclear whether working with men alone is 
enough to dislodge harmful gender norms that contribute to women’s disempowerment. Even 
where men embrace new masculine roles, women can be resistant to changes in gender relations 
because of their own beliefs about gender roles. To date, research has not sufficiently examined the 
impact of targeting attitude change of both men and women combined with broader community 
level dialogues that create a local space where deeply entrenched gender norms can be discussed.   
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Existing research has also not sufficiently examined how structural drivers (social structures and 
norms) enable and constrain individual- and group-level attitudes and behaviors as they relate to 
IPV.  As IPV prevention programs around the world increasingly include efforts to engage men as 
anti-violence allies, both the profound benefits and the inherent complexities of these efforts are 
emerging. It is therefore necessary to better understand the interplay between individual knowledge 
and attitudes of both men and women, and how they influence and are influenced by gender norms 
at the community level (Casey et al, 2013).   
 
This research is particularly relevant for countries like Tanzania, where there is significant pressure 
on men to conform to traditional gender roles. In 2016, Tanzania embarked on an ambitious plan to 
integrate and combine four previously separate National Plans of Action (notably the National Plan 
of Action to Combat Violence Against Women, the National Plan of Action to Combat Violence 
Against Children, the National Costed Plan of Action for Most Vulnerable Children, and the 
National Plan of Action to Eliminate Child Labor). Findings from our study have the potential to 
inform the implementation of the integrated National Plan of Action  
 
Project Goal: Use a cluster randomized control study design to conduct a preliminary evaluation 
study of TEVAW, an intervention that aims to improve gender equitable attitudes and to decrease 
tolerance of IPV among men and women in rural Tanzania.  
 
Objectives  
 
The project has three overall objectives: 

1. To test the feasibility, acceptability and proof of concept of two interventions (women’s 
savings groups combined with male peer groups vs. women’s savings groups combined with 
male peer groups AND community dialogues) compared to a control group participating 
only in women’s savings groups in Karatu District, Northern Tanzania. 

2. To contribute to a better understanding of the attitudes, behaviors and social factors related 
to intimate partner violence through the exploration of cultural gender norms in Karatu 
District, Northern Tanzania.  

3. To provide insight into ways to address prevention of intimate partner violence within a 
community-focused OVC program in Karatu District, Northern Tanzania. 

 
Study Subjects 
 
Inclusion Criteria – Three groups of participants were enrolled:  

 RCT: 
o Married women, aged 18 and older, who live in Karatu District in Northern 

Tanzania with their male partners, who participate in the LIMCA program, are 
willing to participate, and provide informed consent. 

o Male partners of women LIMCA members named above, aged 18 and older who live 
in Karatu District in Northern Tanzania, are willing to participate, and provide 
informed consent. 

 Key Informant Interviews 
o Village headmen and women, chiefs, religious and community leaders and heads of 

market and farmers’ associations, aged 18 and older, who live in Karatu District in 
Northern Tanzania, are willing to participate, and provide informed consent.  
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 Exclusion Criteria: 
o RCT: 

 Women who are not partnered, who do not live in the study catchment area, 
who do not participate in the LIMCA program, and who do not provide 
informed consent 

 Men who are not married or partnered, who do not live in the study 
catchment area; whose wives/partners do not participate in the LIMCA 
program, and who do not provide informed consent. 

o Key Informant Interviews 

 Village leaders who do not live in the study catchment area, and those who 
do not provide informed consent.  

 Age – Adult (18-64 years) and geriatric (65 years and above) 

 Language – informed consents will be in English and Swahili. 
 
 
Research Sites 
 
The study was conducted at nine sites in Karatu District, one of six districts in the Arusha Region of 
Tanzania. These sites are villages receiving services from World Education International (WEI) as a 
part of a comprehensive care and support program for vulnerable children and their families. This 
program includes savings and lending groups known as LIMCA groups. Women LIMCA group 
members receive training on business skills, literacy, IPV and HIV prevention. These groups aim to 
empower women participants through savings and credit activities that increase their economic 
independence and strengthen social support networks. The groups also aim to improve women’s 
knowledge about the physical, mental and emotional harms of IPV on women, men and children. 
These activities have been conducted in every village and therefore all LIMCA group members have 
been exposed to these issues, including IPV prevention messaging. LIMCA is delivered through 
volunteer Economic Empowerment Workers (EEWs) selected by village-level authorities and 
qualified by WEI through simple literacy and numeracy testing. Male partners/spouses of women 
participating in LIMCA have indirect exposure to the content of the LIMCA groups by virtue of 
their female partners’ participation.   
 
Map of Research Site 
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Ethical Review 
 
Ethical approval was obtained from Boston University and National Institute of Medical Research 
Institutional Review Boards. Local and international researchers were trained in human subjects via 
a training program provided by BU investigators.  
 
Methods 
 
We used a mixed-methods study design for this preliminary evaluation study. For the quantitative 
component of this study, we conducted a three-armed, cluster randomized field trial in the district of 
Karatu in Tanzania. Villages were used as clusters. WEI’s credit and savings programs are currently 
available in nine villages in Karatu, and all nine villages were selected for this study.  
 
Randomization: Before the baseline survey, we randomly assigned the nine villages to one of the 
three study arms described below. We randomized by village level since WEI anticipated that 
LIMCA-level randomization would have had a negative effect on WEI’s ability to implement the 
program beyond the study period and would have likely contaminated the intervention because of 
spillover effects.  
 
Description of Study Arms and Interventions: Comparison and Intervention Arms 1 and 2 
 
Comparison Arm (=3 villages): In the Comparison Arm, women participate in WEI’s savings and 
lending groups (known as LIMCA groups. Male partners/spouses of women participating in 
LIMCA groups have indirect exposure by virtue of their female partners’ participation in LIMCA 
groups.  We refer to women’s participation in and men’s exposure to the LIMCA programs (through 
their female partners) as the standard of care. There is no direct intervention with men in the 
comparison arm. 
 
Intervention Arm 1 (=3 villages): In Intervention Arm 1, women and their male partners receive the 
standard of care and male partners participate in male peer group workshops on gender norms, IPV 
and HIV prevention. Curriculum content, which was field-tested by WEI prior to implementation, 
covers:  concepts of masculinity, gender norms; concepts of fatherhood and caregiving; IPV; 
sexuality and reproductive health; and preventing and living with HIV.  Men’s peer groups explicitly 
address gender inequality and transformation of gender power relations, and aim to engender 
positive masculinities and support the accountability of men in the perpetration of violence against 
women, including the accountability and empowerment of bystanders or individuals who are 
knowledgeable and will act to prevent or address IPV.  This intervention aims to improve 
knowledge about the harms of IPV on women, men and children; the confidence to internalize 
positive masculine ideals (e.g. caring for one’s family) and to challenge gender stereotypes (e.g. 
women are not equal to men); and the ability to formulate positive outcome expectations regarding 
IPV (intolerance of violence perpetrated by themselves or others) and healthy relationships with 
their spouses and communities. 
 
Male peer group workshops are conducted as a series of four workshops for a total of 24 hours 
spread out over a 5-month period. The workshops are timed to avoid overlap with major 
harvest/planting cycles. Sessions employ experiential learning techniques suitable for adult learning 
and acknowledge participants’ own experiences. 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 12 

 
WEI facilitators provide and deliver the curriculum content. Workshops are carried out by a team of 
trained WEI facilitators and led by WEI’s GBV Officer and two field trainers.  Training focuses on 
mastery of curriculum content and emphasizes skills such as leading group discussions, attunement 
to group dynamics, managing conflict, dealing with participant apathy, and encouraging men to talk 
about uncomfortable subjects.  The team is fluent in Swahili and at least one team member is a 
native speaker of Iraqw – the other dominant language in the project area.  Men are not paid for 
their participation in the workshops, however WEI provides lunch.   
 
Intervention Arm 2 (=3 villages): In Intervention Arm 2, women receive the standard of care 
(LIMCA group participation) and male partners participate in male peer group workshops. In 
addition, village level community leaders engage in community mobilization/sensitization activities 
that include women members of LIMCA groups and their male partners who participate in male 
peer groups. Community dialogues focus on gender norms, IPV and HIV prevention issues.  
 
Community leaders play an essential role in preserving and perpetuating social norms and values in 
any culture. Community dialogues engage community leaders to challenge and address harmful 
gender norms, as well as structural factors (customary laws) that condone IPV.  Building on its 
successful approach in Swaziland, WEI facilitates dialogues that create a space for discussing 
sensitive topics such as IPV, gender norms, and HIV prevention with village-level decision-makers 
and opinion leaders. Community dialogues target local and religious leaders, village executive 
officers, health clinic workers, rural health volunteers, home-based care providers, and members of 
village vulnerable children’s committees to raise their awareness about IPV and motivate them to 
address IPV in their own organizations and communities.  
 
For community dialogues, WEI will convene two workshops, one for community leaders alone and 
the other for community leaders, LIMCA group members, and male peer groups. The intervention 
will take place in two parts. First, WEI’s GBV Officer will convene a one-day workshop for 
community leaders on topics similar to those raised in male peer group sessions. The second part of 
the intervention will take place whereby trained community leaders will be supported to facilitate 
community dialogues on IPV, HIV prevention, and gender norms with LIMCA members and their 
male partners who participate in male peer groups. Each workshop will be a day-long event. 
 
Sample Size:  
For the quantitative component of this preliminary evaluation study, our sample size was informed 
entirely by the budgetary and logistical considerations that are common for a preliminary evaluation 
study. We estimated we could recruit 450 women-men dyads, 150 per study arm. We anticipated an 
attrition rate of 25% giving us 360 women-men dyads for analysis, 120 per arm. This sample size 
included nine villages and 75% of women in the LIMCA program. Assuming (a) a prevalence rate of 
59% for men’s attitudes justifying violence against women (DHS 2010) in the comparison arm, (b) 
an alpha of 0.05 and (c) a coefficient of variation, k, of 0.24, we anticipate we will have 40% power 
to detect a 50% change in men’s attitudes on IPV at the end of the study comparing either group to 
the comparison arm. Our sample size does not give us the recommended 80% power to detect a 
50% change in men’s attitudes on IPV, which is a limitation of this analysis but anticipated for a 
proof-of-concept study. 
 
Ten participants (five women and five men) participated in pilot survey interviews using the 
quantitative survey questionnaire. These participants were selected from LIMCA groups in non-
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study villages in Karatu District. The sole purpose of conducting these pilot survey interviews was to 
inform the finalization of the survey questionnaire.  The responses to the questions in pilot survey 
interviews were not included in any analysis and data were destroyed. 
 
For the qualitative component of the study we conducted in-depth key informant interviews with 50 
community leaders at village, ward and district level at baseline. In our experience conducting similar 
research in other countries, this sample size enabled us to reach saturation of themes related to 
intimate partner violence. 
 
Sample Selection and Recruitment: For the quantitative survey, we selected women-men dyads (i.e., 
LIMCA women members and their male partners) using as a sampling frame the WEI’s list of 
LIMCA members (604 women) in all nine villages in Karatu. From each study arm (=3 villages, 
~200 women), we selected 150 women-men dyads who expressed interest in participating in the 
study. We used purposive sampling to recruit five community leaders in each of the nine villages and 
an additional five from the district level to participate in the qualitative key informant interviews.  
 
Recruitment Procedures 
 
Recruitment of participants in the RCT occurred in two stages. In the first stage, LIMCA staff 
invited female LIMCA group members and their male partners to a meeting where LIMC staff 
conducted an informational session about the study. During this meeting the LIMCA staff explained 
that women LIMCA group members and their male partners will be invited to participate in a study 
about intimate partner relationships and violence, and that both the woman and the man would 
undergo separate informed consent processes and separate interviews.  LIMCA staff also informed 
the potential study participants that men would be invited to participate in the study only after his 
female partner agrees first to participate and that she agrees that her male partner also participate.  
 
In the second stage, LIMCA staff arranged for a meeting between women who express interest in 
participating in the study and a local study team member. At this meeting, the study team member 
determined eligibility, explained the study in detail, along with all requirements of participation 
(including that her male partner would also participate in the study and the time required for data 
collection), and stressed the volunteer nature of participation. Eligibility was determined using a 
screening form that was also used to collect data on reasons for refusal. At this or at a subsequent 
one-on-one meeting, a study team member reviewed the consent form in detail with the potential 
participant. The informed consent form provided information about the study questions and the 
potential risks associated with participation, asked the woman if she agrees that her male partner be 
invited to participated, and provided information about seeking assistance for emotional distress and 
intimate partner violence. If she provided written informed consent, she was enrolled in the study. 
No woman was allowed to participate in the study without prior signed informed consent. Only if 
the woman provided consent would study staff invite her male partner to a one-on-one meeting 
with study staff to determine his eligibility, explain the study in detail, along with all requirements of 
participation (including that his female partner would also participate in the study and the time 
required for data collection), and stress the volunteer nature of participation.  
 
For the IDIs with community leaders, we purposively selected community leaders from a list of 
potential participants who were identified by their title or position within the community.  Such 
leaders included village headmen and women, religious leaders, professionals (including doctors and 
teachers), and representatives of community groups including market women and farmers 
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associations. Participation was voluntary, and informed consent was obtained prior to data 
collection.  
 
Screening procedures 
 
We used a set of screening questions to determine eligibility in a "Screening and Enrolment" form 
that was completed by our research staff after a potential participant contacted our research staff 
expressing interest in the study. The screening form includes a Yes/No box for each enrolment 
criterion: 1) aged 18 years of above; 2) lives in Karatu District; 2) currently participating in LIMCA 
activities at the study sites; and 3) has a co-resident male partner (in the case of female participants) 
or a female partner participating in LIMCA activities (in the case of male participants). If a 
participant was found to be eligible, then s/he would go through the informed consent process.  
 
Consent Procedures 
 
For all potential women LIMCA group member participants who expressed interest in participating 
in the study, a one-on-one meeting was arranged between the survey or key informant participant 
and a local study team member. At this meeting, the study team member explained the study in 
detail, including the types of questions to be asked in the survey, verified eligibility, asked if she 
agrees that her male partner could be approached to ask if he is interested in participating, and 
obtained informed consent if she wished to participate in the study. Only after the female LIMCA 
group member consented to participate in the study did her male partner undergo informed consent. 
If he did not wish to participate, his female partner was not included in the study. In all cases, no 
one was allowed to participate before providing informed consent. 
 
Costs and Payments 
 
Survey participants were provided with a transportation reimbursement and lunch reimbursement 
equivalent to approximately USD5.00. A similar reimbursement was given to community leaders 
who participated in in-depth interviews.  
 
Data Collection   

Data were collected at baseline June-July 2015, before the start of the interventions. Questions from 
three validated instruments, including 1) the WHO multi-country study on women's health and 
domestic violence against women questionnaire (WHO, 2005), 2) the Gender Equitable Men (GEM) 
Scale (Pulerwitz and Barker 2007), and 3) the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (Bernstein et al. 
1994), were adapted and incorporated into the study survey instruments for women and men (see 
Appendix B). The survey instrument collected basic household and individual socio-demographic 
and health characteristics and measured men’s and women’s attitudes regarding intimate partner 
violence, experience with emotional, physical and sexual violence, and men’s experience of 
childhood trauma. The structured questionnaire was administered to all survey participants via face-
to-face interviews. Women and men were interviewed separately in a private location. In addition, 
five key informant interviews in each of the nine villages and five KIIs at the district level (50 total) 
were conducted by interviewers using a semi-structured guide (see Appendix C).  The key informant 
interviews were audio-recorded to enable accuracy of interviews, then transcribed and translated into 
English.  
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Data analysis  
 
Questionnaires were scanned, encrypted and sent electronically using DataMotion, a password-
protected system that encrypts the contents of files. Transcriptions of key informant interviews were 
also sent via DataMotion and uploaded onto a secure server. Quantitative data were entered into a 
database using TeleForms®, a data verification and entry system.  
 
Quantitative Data Analysis: The distribution of baseline socio-demographic variables was compared 
across Arms 1, 2 and 3 using F-test or chi-squared test for continuous and categorical variables, 
respectively. Men’s and women’s samples were analyzed separately. Variables were considered that 
prior studies have found to be important predictors of male’s attitudes justifying IPV against women 
in resource-poor settings, including age, years of education, employment status, childhood exposure 
to trauma, alcohol and use, number of sexual partners, and household assets and size.  
 
The dataset was prepared for analysis using SAS 9.4 and conducted data analysis in Stata 12. The 
single imputation method to impute missing values was used to address missing values on socio-
economic and socio-demographic variables.  
 

Using the F-test, we tested for baseline mean differences in men across three study arms on attitudes 
on gender relations and norms; attitudes on violence against women; and perpetration of physical, 
sexual, economic and emotional violence against women in the last three months, twelve months 
and ever in the relationship. Also, we used the F-test to test for baseline mean differences in men 
across three study arms on socio-demographic characteristics; engagement in risky health behaviors; 
and experiences with childhood trauma. Similarly, using the F-test, we tested for baseline mean 
differences in women across three study arms on attitudes on gender norms and relations; 
victimization of physical, sexual, economic and emotional violence in the last three months, twelve 
months and ever in the relationship; socio-demographic characteristics; and engagement in risky 
health behaviors. Finally, we tested for baseline mean difference in households on socio-economic 
characteristics using the F-test. Additionally, using the t-test, we tested for baseline mean differences 
between men and women within each study arm on attitudes on gender relations and norms, and 
experiences with physical, sexual, economic and emotional violence against women in the last three 
months, twelve months and ever in the relationship. We computed the percentages of couples 
reporting concordantly or discordantly of their experiences with physical, sexual, economic and 
emotional violence in the last three months, twelve months and ever in the relationship. Finally, we 
used the binominal logistic regression model to test for associations between five risk factors for 
IPV perpetration among men and men’s perpetration of violence against women, as reported by the 
men themselves or their female partners. We accounted for village-level clustering of data in the 
calculation of standard errors in the binominal logistic regression models. 
 
Qualitative Data Analysis: Qualitative data analysis explored community norms and values regarding 
gender, women’s empowerment, and IPV, and attitudes and experiences of community leaders in 
Karatu District. Standard qualitative data analysis was used to: 1) identify major themes; 2) construct 
and apply codes; and 3) describe thematic attributes and patterns. These data were also used to assist 
with interpretation and triangulation of survey results. Audio-recordings of the key informant 
interviews were translated and transcribed into English.  Data were organized and analyzed with the 
assistance of NVivo 10.  
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RESULTS 
 
This section highlights the main quantitative and qualitative results of the baseline study.  
 
QUANTITATIVE RESULTS 
 
This section provides the major quantitative results of the survey of men and women who 
participated in the baseline study.  Couples were interviewed and asked a range of questions 
regarding household characteristics, socio-demographic characteristics, reproductive health 
characteristics, sexual and alcohol and drug use risk behavior, attitudes about gender, experience of 
childhood trauma (men), and experience (women) and perpetration (men) of intimate partner 
violence.  
 
Baseline Household, Socio-Economic and Demographic Characteristics  
 
Household Characteristics 
 
Table 1 shows study participants’ baseline household characteristics across the study arms. We 
compared the participants at the baseline on 18 household socio-economic and demographic 
characteristics as prior studies have found these characteristics are important predictors of men’s 
attitudes justifying IPV against women in resource-poor settings (Schuler et al. 1996, Pronyk, et al. 
2006, Vyas and Watts 2009, Fulu, et al. 2013, Gupta et al. 2013).  The mean number of individuals 
per household is 5.6 people. At the household level, the participants were different in 11 of those 
characteristics, including nominal land ownership; the total number of asset items; drinking water 
sources; toilet facilities; cooking fuel; energy sources for lighting; floor materials; wall materials; and 
roof materials. Roughly half of households own land and the mean number of acres owned is 4.3. 
The total number of asset items owned by the participants ranged from 7.40 to 8.43, with 
Intervention Group 1 and 2 participants owning the highest and the lowest number of asset items, 
respectively. Approximately 11% of households experience food insecurity.  Most households have 
access to piped drinking water (89%), yet, the households in the comparison group are more likely 
than households in the intervention groups to rely on surface and well water.  Most households have 
access to pit latrines (86%). Households in the intervention groups rely more on firewood as fuel for 
cooking than households in the comparison arm. Households in all groups use paraffin, solar or 
electric energy as the main source for lighting. Access to electricity was low among the households 
in all three arms; the lowest (5.96%) and highest (26%) were among Intervention Group 1 and 
Comparison Group households, respectively. While a majority in Intervention Group 1 (72.19%) 
lived in households with floors made of earth, only half in each of Intervention Group 2 (40.27%) 
and Comparison Group (41.33%) reported to do so. At least two-thirds of the participants in each 
study arm lived in households with roofs made of iron; the participants with the highest and the 
lowest percentages were among Intervention Group 2 (90.6%) and Comparison Group (77.33%). 
Households were not different in seven characteristics, including household size, land ownership in 
acres, food security, the number of rooms used for sleeping, purpose of borrowing money; and loan 
payment history.  
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Table 1: Household Characteristics Reported by Women in Comparison Group and 
Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Comparison 
Group 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) p 

Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  

Mean # of people living in household 5.3 5.9 5.5  NS 

Mean # of rooms used for sleeping 1. 9 2.0 2.2  NS 

Household owns land  42.7% 59.6% 56.4% ** 

Household land ownership (in acres)  3.1 4.7 5.2  NS 

Number of household asset types 7.8 7.4 8.7 *** 

Food insecurity  10.7% 9.9% 12.1%  NS 

Main source of drinking water       

*** 
Surface Water 12.0% 3.3% 0.7% 

Well Water 12.7% 3.3% 2.0% 

Piped Water 75.3% 93.4% 97.3% 

Toilet Facility       

** 
Pit Latrine with Slab 44.7% 27.8% 42.3% 

Pit Latrine without Slab 37.3% 62.3% 43.6% 

Other 18.0% 9.9% 14.1% 

The main type of fuel used for cooking       

*** 
Firewood 36.7% 66.9% 63.8% 

Charcoal 49.3% 30.5% 29.5% 

Other 14.0% 2.7% 6.7% 

The main source of energy used for 
lighting       

*** 
Paraffin Lamp 36.0% 43.7% 34.2% 

Solar 32.0% 47.7% 43.0% 

Electricity 26.0% 6.0% 18.1% 

Other 6.0% 2.7% 4.7% 

The main material of the floor       

*** 
Earth 41.3% 72.2% 40.3% 

Cement 56.0% 26.5% 57.1% 

Other 2.7% 1.3% 2.7% 

The main wall material        

* 
Mud 32.7% 44.4% 29.5% 

Bricks 66.0% 52.3% 67.8% 

Other 1.3% 3.3% 2.7% 

The main roof material        

** Grass 22.7% 22.5% 8.7% 

Iron 77.3% 76.2% 90.6% 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. NS = not significant. 

 
Most households use the majority of their income to buy food and pay for health or educational 
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expenses (Table 1 cont’d). Households report borrowing money to start a new business, buy food, 
buy inventory, and pay school fees among other things. Over half of all households are able to save 
money on a daily, weekly, monthly or annual basis. Just under two thirds of households had made a 
repayment on their loans in the last month.  
 

 
  

Table 1. Households Characteristics Reported by Women in Comparison Group and 
Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450, Tanzania, 2015 (cont’d).  

  

Comparison 
Group 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) 

p 

Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  

Use of income:        

* 

Buy Food 72.00% 70.20% 75.17% 

Pay for Health or Education Expenses 29.33% 39.74% 34.90% 

Repay Debt 11.33% 11.26% 11.41% 

Invest 6.67% 13.25% 5.37% 

Help Family or Friends 3.33% 0.66% 4.70% 

Loan to Family or Friends 0.67% 0.00% 0.00% 

Savings 1.33% 0.00% 1.34% 

Other 4.00% 6.62% 4.70% 

Household saves money        

*** 

Daily 7.33% 0.00% 4.03% 

Weekly 30.67% 41.72% 28.19% 

Monthly 12.67% 9.27% 18.79% 

Annually 2.67% 10.60% 5.37% 

Randomly/Doesn’t save 46.67% 38.41% 43.62% 

The purpose of the loan:        
 To buy food 12.00% 12.58% 13.42% 
 To pay medical bills 2.00% 5.30% 4.03% 
 To pay school fees 9.33% 14.57% 16.11% 
 To buy farm inputs 0.00% 17.22% 0.67% 
 To buy inventory 7.33% 2.65% 2.68% NS 

To buy equipment 2.67% 3.97% 4.70% 
 To start new business / petty trade  16.00% 18.54% 14.09% 
 To build or improve a house 2.00% 5.30% 4.03% 
 To pay other debt 2.67% 1.99% 1.34% 
 Other Specify 1.33% 0.66% 1.34% 
 Household made repayment on the loan 

in the past month (yes=1)  66.49% 62.92% 61.76% NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. NS = Not significant 
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Men’s socio-demographic characteristics  
 
Table 2 shows men’s baseline characteristics across the study arms. We used a similar list of 
characteristics as the one used for women; however, for men, we restricted the list to include the 
characteristics on which data were available exclusively from men. When data are available from 
dyadic sources, we presented women’s reports only in order to reduce reporting bias or to avoid 
redundancy.  
  

Table 2: Socio-Economic and -Demographic Characteristics of Ever-Married Men in the 
Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Comparison 
group (n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) p 

Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  

Age in years 39.4 42.7 40.1 *** 

Age of first marriage  25.2 24.9 26.5 *** 

Ever attended school (yes=1) 90.7% 87.4% 98.0% ** 

Highest level of schooling       NS 

Primary 79.6% 81.8% 82.9% NS 

Secondary  19.7% 18.2% 17.1% NS 

Higher  0.7% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Mean grades of schooling completed 5.6 5.7 6.3 *** 

Worked for money in last 12 months 
(yes=1) 95.9% 97.3% 98.0% NS 

Reads a newspaper or magazine (yes=1) 66.7% 51.7% 68.9% ** 

Listens to the radio (yes=1) 89.3% 83.9% 92.6% NS 

Watches television (yes=1) 81.3% 77.5% 83.9% NS 

Men has or had in the past, at the same 
time:     

1 wife 82.7% 82.0% 88.7% NS 

2 wives 14.7% 16.7% 9.3% NS 

3 wives  2.7% 1.3% 2.0% NS 

Men tested for HIV         

Yes 78.7% 72.5% 71.1% * 

No 19.3% 22.8% 28.9% NS 

Don’t know 0.0% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Refuse to answer  2.0% 4.7% 0% NS 

Men's HIV status       NS 

Positive 1.3% 2.7% 0.7% NS 

Negative 90.0% 96.0% 94.6% NS 

Don’t know 4.7% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Refuse to answer  4.0% 1.3% 4.7% ** 

Current wife/wives tested for HIV         

Yes 80.0% 72.3% 70.5% NS 

No 20.0% 27.7% 29.5% NS 

Wife 1 HIV status       NS 

Positive 3.9% 2.7% 4.5% NS 

Negative 92.2% 97.3% 92.9% NS 
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Don’t know 2.3% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Refuse to answer  1.6% 0.0% 2.7% NS 

Wife 2 HIV status         

Positive 7.14% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Negative 71.4% 100.0% 100.0% NS 

Don’t know 7.1% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Refuse to answer  14.3% 0.0% 0.0% NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. NS=Not significant.  

 
We compared men at the baseline on fifteen socio-economic and demographic characteristics, and 
we found that men were different across the study groups in current age, age of first marriage, the 
highest grades of schooling completed, newspaper reading habits, HIV status, and HIV status 
discordance with wife.  

 
The mean age of men in our study varied from 39.4 to 42.74 years across the study arms with men 
in Comparison group and Intervention Group 1 the youngest and the oldest groups respectively. 
The average age of first marriage was 24.87 years in Intervention Group 1 and 26.46 years in 
Intervention Group 2. The proportion of men ever attending school is more than 85% in all study 
arms; the proportion of school attendance is the highest among men in Intervention Group 2 and 
the lowest among men in Comparison Group. The mean grades of schooling completed ranges 
between 5.58 and 6.32 with men in Comparison group and those in Intervention Group 2 having 
the highest and the lowest grades, on average. A majority of men across all study arms read 
newspapers or magazines, yet newspaper/magazine readership is relatively higher among the 
Comparison Group men than it is among Intervention Group 1 or Intervention Group 2 men.  

 
Women’s Socio-Demographic Characteristics  
 
Table 3 shows women’s baseline socio-demographic characteristics in each of the study arms. The 
women were not significantly different across the study arms in 12 characteristics, including: age of 
first marriage; school attendance; highest level of schooling completed; the mean grades of 
schooling completed; exposure to radio as a form of mass media; husband having multiple wives; 
wife ranking; HIV testing; husbands’ HIV testing; husbands’ HIV status; and children’s HIV status. 
The mean age of marriage for the women in the study was 21.2 years. The majority (91%) of the 
women had ever attended school and most of these (89%) had completed primary school. The mean 
number of years of school for all women was 5.5 years. Only 10.1% of women were in polygynous 
marriages. More than three quarters (75.4%) had been tested for HIV. 
 
Women were different across the study groups in the following characteristics: current age, the total 
number of biological living biological, the total number of living biological male and female children, 
newspaper reading habits, television watching habits, HIV status, and discordance in HIV status 
with husband. The women in Comparison group and Intervention Group 2 were thirty-four years 
old, on average; Intervention Group 1 women were thirty-nine years old, on average. The 
Comparison Group women had fewer biological (3.12), male (1.67) and female (1.52) children than 
Intervention Group 1 (biological/male/female children: 4.28/2.33/1.98) or Intervention Group 2 
(biological/male/female children: 3.38/1.82/1.60). In each study arm, a minority of women read 
newspapers or magazines or watch television. However, newspaper/magazine readership and 
television viewership were relatively higher among the Comparison Group women than they were 
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among Intervention Group 1 or Intervention Group 2 women. The HIV prevalence was higher 
among Comparison Group women (12.93%) than it was among Intervention Group 1 (7.21%) or 
Intervention Group 2 (5.08%) women. The percentage of couples with discordant HIV status was 
higher in Comparison Group (9.18%) than it was in Intervention Group 1 (4.26%) or Intervention 
Group 2 (0.00%) 

 
Table 3: Socio-Economic and Demographic Characteristics of Women in Comparison Group and 
Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Comparison 
Group 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) 

p 

Mean/Prop Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  

Age in years 34.4 39.3 34.4 *** 

Age of first marriage  21.1 21.5 21.1  NS 

# of biological children 3.1 4.3 3.4 *** 

# of male children 1.7 2.3 1.8 *** 

# of female children  1.5 2.0 1.6 * 

Ever attended school  92.0% 88.7% 92.0%  NS 

Highest level of schooling         

Primary 87.3% 91.4% 88.6%  NS 

Secondary  12.7% 8.6% 11.4%  NS 

Mean grades of schooling completed 5.5 5.4 5.7  NS 

Reads a newspaper or magazine  42.0% 29.1% 29.5% * 

Listens to the radio  60.0% 62.9% 65.1%  NS 

Watches television  40.7% 17.9% 29.5% *** 

Husband has multiple wives  12.0% 12.6% 7.4%  NS 

Respondent is:          

1st wife 83.3% 83.4% 81.9%  NS 

2nd wife 14.7% 15.2% 16.1%  NS 

3rd wife 2.0% 1.3% 2.0%  NS 

Current marriage had bride price          

Bride Price 55.3% 60.3% 51.0%  NS 

None 44.7% 39.7% 48.3%  NS 

Women tested for HIV         

Yes 78.7% 70.9% 76.5%  NS 

No 20.7% 29.1% 23.5%  NS 

Refuse to answer  0.7% 0.0% 0.0%  NS 

Women's HIV status         

Positive 12.9% 7.2% 5.1% 

* 
Negative 81.0% 90.1% 93.2% 

Don’t know 1.7% 1.8% 1.7% 

Refuse to answer  4.3% 0.9% 0.0% 

Husband tested for HIV         

Yes 73.3% 62.9% 64.4%  NS 

No 22.6% 29.8% 25.5%  NS 

Don’t know 4.0% 6.6% 10.1%  NS 

Refuse to answer  0.0% 0.7% 0.0%  NS 

Husband's HIV status         

Positive 7.3% 5.7% 3.8% NS 

Negative 83.6% 85.9% 90.5% NS 

Don’t know 5.5% 5.7% 5.7% NS 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 22 

Refuse to answer  3.6% 2.8% 0.0% NS 

HIV discordant couple  9.2% 4.3% 0.0% ** 

Children HIV positive  2.0% 2.0% 0.0%  NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. NS = Not significant 

 
Men’s Health Behavior Characteristics 
 
Men in the survey were asked a series of questions regarding health behaviors including condom use, 
number of sexual partners, alcohol and drug use, and their experience with violence outside of their 
intimate relationship (Table 4).  There were no significant differences between men across the study 
groups.  Condom use was quite low: most of the men in the survey (71.6%) had not used a condom 
in the last year.  More than a quarter (28.2%) of the men in the study reported two or more sexual 
partners in the last year and 27.8% reported occasional or daily alcohol use. Only 1.6% of men 
reported using drugs. A small proportion of men reported that they experienced or perpetrated 
violence outside the home in the last 12 months.  
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Women’s Health Behavior Characteristics 
 
Table 5 shows women’s health behavior characteristics by study group. Women’s health behaviors 
were not significantly different across study groups. Most women (74.8%) reported that their 
partners never used condoms when having sex with them. Roughly one quarter of women (22.3%) 

Table 4: Health Behavior Characteristics of Men in the Comparison Group and Intervention 
Groups 1 and 2, n=450, Tanzania, 2015. 

  

Comparison 
Group 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) p 

Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  Mean/Prop  

Condom use in the last year         

Never  71.33% 75.50% 68.03% NS 

Mostly 28.00% 23.84% 31.97% NS 

Always  0.67% 0.66% 0.00% NS 

# of sexual partners in last year         
None 15.33% 13.91% 13.42% NS 

1 52.00% 61.59% 59.06% NS 

≥2 32.67% 24.50% 27.51% NS 

Alcohol use         
Never  68.67% 76.16% 71.81% NS 

Occasionally  28.67% 20.53% 22.15% NS 

Every day 2.67% 3.31% 6.04% NS 

Drug use         
Never  96.64% 98.68% 100.00% NS 

Occasionally  2.01% 1.32% 0.00% NS 

Every day 1.34% 0.00% 0.00% NS 

Men's experience of violence outside the 
home in last 12 months        

Been punched or hit  6.67% 5.30% 8.05% NS 

Been threatened with knife/other weapon  10.00% 7.28% 9.40% NS 

Been threatened with gun  0.67% 1.99% 0.67% NS 

Men's perpetration of violence outside the 
home in last 12 months        

Punched or hit  11.11% 0.00% 0.00% NS 

Threatened with knife/other weapon  7.69% 0.00% 0.00% NS 

Threatened with gun  0.00% 0.00% 0.00% NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05.  NS=Not significant.  
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reported that their partners sometimes used condoms. Most women (90.8%) reported having had 
one sexual partner in the last year and most (89.5%) reported never using alcohol. Roughly 9% of 
women had experienced violence from someone in her family other than her husband. A small 
proportion of women (<5% and 1.3%) reported committing violence against a family member or 
non-family member respectively.  

 
Table 5: Health Behavior Characteristics of Women in the Comparison Group and 
Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 women, Tanzania, 2015. 

  

Comparison 
group 

(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 1 
(n=150) 

Intervention 
Group 2 
(n=150) 

p 

Women's reports on partners' 
condom use         

Never  71.8 78.2 74.5  NS 

Sometimes 26.9 18.5 21.5  NS 

Always  1.3 3.3 4.0  NS 

# of sexual partners in last year          

None 4.0 4.0 3.4  NS 

1 87.9 92.6 91.8  NS 

≥2 16.1 6.8 9.5  NS 

Alcohol use          

Never  85.2 90.1 93.3  NS 

Occasionally  8.7 6.0 4.0  NS 

Every day 6.0 4.0 2.7  NS 

Non-partner violence victimization         

Been punched or hit by family  8.7 8.7 10.7  NS 

Been punched or hit by non-family  0.7 2.7 2.0  NS 

Women's perpetration of violence          

Punched or hit family  5.4 3.4 6.0  NS 

Punched or hit non-family  1.3 0.7 2.0  NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. 

 
Men’s Traumatic Experiences during Childhood 
 
Men in our study were asked a series of questions regarding traumatic experiences they had 
experienced during childhood. Table 6 shows the proportion of men from the three study groups 
experienced physical, emotional, economic, or sexual trauma as children sometimes, often, and very 
often.  More than half of the men in our study (55.7%) had seen their mothers beaten by husbands 
or boyfriends; the majority of men (84.8%) reported being beaten at home with a belt or stick or 
whip or something else that was hard; roughly one third (32.5%) said that one or both of their 
parents were too drunk or drugged to take care them; more than a quarter (25.9%) had been beaten 
so hard at home that it left a mark or bruise; and the majority (88.4%) had been beaten or physically 
punished at school by a teacher or headmaster. 
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Table 6: Men’s Experience of Childhood Trauma; n=450; Tanzania 2015 
 Comparison Group (150) Intervention Group 1 (150) Intervention Group 2 (150)  

p-
value 

 Some 
Times 

Often Very 
Often 

Some 
Times 

Often Very 
Often 

Some 
Times 

Often Very 
Often 

Before I reached 18, I did not have enough to 
eat. 

45.3% 4.7% 1.3% 31.8% 6.6% 0.0% 47.0% 6.7% 0.7%  

Before I reached 18, I lived in different 
households at different times.  

41.3% 4.0% 0.7% 26.5% 7.3% 0.7% 32.9% 9.4% 0.7%  

Before I reached 18, I saw or heard my mother 
being beaten by her husband or boyfriend.  

43.6% 5.4% 1.3% 47.7% 8.6% 0.0% 40.9% 19.5% 0.0% * 

Before I reached 18, I was told I was lazy or 
stupid or weak by someone in my family.  

47.3% 5.3% 0.0% 35.1% 7.3% 1.3% 43.0% 4.0% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, someone touched my 
buttocks or genitals or made me touch them 
when I did not want to.  

4.7% 0.0% 0.0% 6.0% 0.0% 0.0% 10.1% 0.0% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I was insulted or 
humiliated by someone in my family in front of 
other people.  

28.7% 0.7% 0.0% 24.5% 2.0% 0.0% 24.8% 0.7% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I was beaten at home with 
a belt or stick or whip or something else that 
was hard.  

74.0% 8.0% 2.7% 65.3% 17.3% 1.3% 64.4% 20.8% 0.7%  

Before I reached 18, I had sex with a woman 
who was more than 5 years older than me.  

16.0% 0.7% 0.7% 21.2% 0.7% 0.0% 24.3% 2.7% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, one or both of my parents 
were too drunk or drugged to take care of me.  

23.5% 2.7% 0.7% 29.1% 4.0% 1.3% 29.5% 6.7% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I was beaten so hard at 
home that it left a mark or bruise.  

27.5% 0.0% 0.0% 23.2% 2.7% 0.0% 21.6% 2.7% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I spent time outside the 
home and none of the adults at home knew 
where I was.  

21.3% 2.7% 1.3% 22.5% 6.6% 1.3% 24.8% 4.0% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I had sex with someone 
because I was threatened or frightened or 
forced. 

3.3% 0.0% 0.0% 4.0% 0.7% 0.0% 5.4% 0.0% 0.0%  

Before I reached 18, I was beaten or physically 
punished at school by a teacher or headmaster.  

76.5% 7.4% 3.4% 66.9% 14.9% 4.1% 70.5% 21.5% 0.0% ** 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. 
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Men’s baseline attitudes on IPV 
 
Table 7 shows men’s baseline attitudes on IPV against women. The proportion of men justifying a 
husband’s perpetration of violence against his wife ranges from 6% to 57% depending on type of 
behavior (i.e., the wife neglects the children or the wife burns food). The proportion of men 
justifying a husband’s perpetration of violence against his wife for any one of these reasons is high 
across all study arms (ranging between 68.67% and 74.00%). Men are comparable across the study 
arms with regards to the proportion in which men justify husband’s perpetration of violence against 
wife if she goes out without telling him (Comparison Group: 47.97; Intervention Group: 48.32; 
Intervention Group 2: 46.67; p>0.05), neglects the children (Comparison Group: 57.72; Intervention 
Group: 55.7; Intervention Group 2: 54.00; p>0.05), argues with him (Comparison Group: 57.05; 
Intervention Group: 55.7; Intervention Group 2: 54.67; p>0.05), refuses to have sex with him 
(Comparison Group: 20.27; Intervention Group: 25.00; Intervention Group 2: 23.65; p>0.05), burns 
food (Comparison Group: 11.41; Intervention Group: 6.04; Intervention Group 2: 12.75; p>0.05), or 
does any of the above (Comparison Group: 74; Intervention Group: 72; Intervention Group 2: 68.67; 
p>0.05). 

 

Table 7: Attitudes on Intimate Partner Violence among Men in Comparison Group and 
Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Full sample 
(n=450 
men) 

Comparison 
group 

(n=150 men) 

Intervention 
Group 1 

(n=150 men) 

Intervention 
group 2 

(n=150 men) p 

% % % % 
 

Men's attitudes on IPV 
perpetration if the wife:    

 Goes out without telling him 47.7 48.0 48.3 46.7 

NS 

Neglects the children 55.8 57.7 55.7 54.0 

Argues with him 55.8 57.1 55.7 54.7 

Refuses to have sex with him 23.0 20.3 25.0 23.7 

Burns food 10.1 11.4 6.0 12.8 

Any one of five situations 71.6 74.0 72.0 68.7 

Notes: NS=not significant. No significant differences between study groups. 

 
Men’s and Women’s Reporting of Gender Inequitable Attitudes 
 
Men and women in this study were asked several questions to measure their attitudes on gender, 
gender norms and gender equality. Table 8 shows the results in the full sample, the comparison 
group, and the two intervention groups. On most measures, men and women were significantly 
different in their attitudes on gender. Women were more significantly more likely to report gender 
inequitable attitudes than men in the areas of women’s roles, responsibility for contraceptive use, 
tolerance of intimate partner violence, feelings about partner request to use a condom, and men’s 
help with household chores. On the other hand, women were much more likely than men to believe 
that women and men should be treated the same, less likely to believe that a woman cannot refuse to 
have sex with her husband, and less likely to believe a man has the right to punish his wife if she 
does something wrong.  
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Table 8: Men’s and Women’s Reporting of Gender Attitudes using the Gender Equitable Men (GEM) Scale, 450 Men, 450 Women. Tanzania, 2015 

  
  

Agree or Strongly Agree 

Full Sample Comparison Group Intervention Group 1 Intervention Group 2 

Men Women 
P-

Value 
Men Women 

P-
Value 

Men Women 
P-

Value 
Men Women 

P-
Value 

A woman’s most important role is to take care of 
her home and cook for her family. 

73.94% 88.22% *** 65.10% 88.00% *** 77.48% 86.09% NS 79.20% 90.60% ** 

Men need sex more than women do. 44.22% 85.43% *** 40.67% 83.89% *** 48.34% 85.23% *** 43.62% 87.16% *** 

There are times when a woman deserves to be 
beaten. 

16.89% 35.94% *** 14.77% 39.86% *** 16.55% 31.13% ** 19.59% 36.91% *** 

It is a woman’s responsibility to avoid getting 
pregnant. 

44.00% 83.86% *** 40.67% 83.89% *** 44.38% 82.78% *** 46.98% 84.93% *** 

A woman should tolerate violence in order to 
keep her family together. 

53.91% 76.17% *** 49.67% 76.67% *** 51.00% 76.67% *** 61.07% 75.17% * 

I would be outraged if my partner asked me to 
use a condom. 

44.22% 67.26% *** 46.66% 59.73% * 48.34% 72.19% *** 37.58% 69.80% *** 

If someone insults me, I will defend my 
reputation, with force if I have to. 

38.44% 43.97% NS 41.34% 41.22% NS 32.45% 43.05% NS 41.61% 47.65% NS 

To be a man, you need to be tough 38.00% 45.41% * 34.66% 40.67% NS 37.75% 48.99% * 41.61% 46.62% NS 

I think that people should be treated the same 
whether they are male or female. 

26.44% 71.88% *** 19.33% 67.11% *** 27.82% 74.00% *** 32.21% 74.50% *** 

I think that a woman should obey her husband. 95.76% 94.43% NS 94.60% 95.30% NS 98.02% 92.05% * 94.63% 95.97% NS 

I think that a man should have the final say in all 
family matters. 

71.65% 68.83% NS 69.80% 66.22% NS 73.33% 68.21% NS 71.81% 72.11% NS 

I think that men should share the work around 
the house with women, such as doing dishes, 
cleaning and cooking. 

58.89% 40.58% *** 38.00% 43.24% ** 45.03% 36.42% ** 40.27% 42.18% ** 

I think that if a man has paid bride price for his 
wife, he owns her. 

56.25% 56.66% NS 51.34% 56.08% NS 59.33% 55.10% NS 58.11% 58.78% NS 

I think that a woman cannot refuse to have sex 
with her husband. 

58.93% 49.56% ** 57.04% 42.67% * 58.94% 50.99% NS 60.81% 55.03% NS 

I think that if a wife does something wrong, her 
husband has the right to punish her. 

63.11% 48.00% *** 61.33% 44.67% * 64.90% 49.67% ** 63.09% 49.66% * 

I think that when a woman is raped, she is usually 
to blame for putting herself in that situation. 

25.78% 22.00% NS 31.34% 19.33% * 19.87% 21.19% NS 26.17% 25.50% NS 

I think that if a woman doesn’t physically fight 
back, it’s not rape. 

79.78% 79.05% NS 76.66% 83.11% NS 84.11% 79.19% NS 78.52% 74.83% NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. NS=Not significant. 
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Baseline prevalence of IPV  
 
Table 9 shows the overall prevalence of IPV for the total sample of 900 men and women.  Intimate 
partner violence measured included physical violence, sexual violence, economic violence and 
emotional violence. The questionnaire asked if the woman had experienced or the man had done the 
following to his partner in the last three months, 12 months, during the course of their relationship, 
or during the woman’s pregnancy:  
 
Physical Abuse 

 Slapped the woman or thrown something at her that could hurt 

 Pushed or shoved the woman 

 Hit the woman with a fist or with something else that could hurt her 

 Kicked, dragged, beaten, choked or burned the woman 

 Threatened to use or actually used a gun, knife or other weapon against the woman 

 Done any of these things while the woman was pregnant 

 
Sexual Abuse 

 Physically forced the woman to have sexual intercourse when she did not want to 

 The woman had sexual intercourse when she did not want because she was afraid of what her 
partner might do 

 Forced the woman to do something sexual that she found degrading or humiliating 

 Done any of these things while the woman was pregnant. 

 
Economic Abuse 

 Prohibited the woman from getting a job, going to work, trading or earning money  

 Taken the woman’s money or earnings against her will 

 Thrown the woman out of the house 

 The man kept money from his earnings for alcohol, tobacco or other things for himself when he 
knew the woman was finding it hard to afford the household expenses 

 Done any of these things while the woman was pregnant. 

 
Emotional Abuse 

 Insulted or deliberately made the woman feel bad about herself 

 Belittled or humiliated the woman in front of other people 

 Done things to scare or intimidate the woman on purpose for example by the way he looked at her, 
by yelling, or by smashing things 

 Threatened to hurt the woman 

 Hurt people who the woman cared about as a way of hurting her, or damaged things of importance 
to her. 

 
Women reported high levels of intimate partner violence in the last three months, 12 months, in 
their lifetimes and during their pregnancies.  Rates of any kind of violence appeared to be consistent 
over time. The majority of the women in our study (77.8%) had ever experienced some form of 
violence, 73.6% had experienced violence in the last 12 months, and an alarming 69% had 
experienced some kind of violence in the last three months. Nearly one in five women had 
experienced some form of violence during pregnancy. Just under half of the women in this study 
had ever experienced physical, sexual and/or economic violence from their partners, and more than 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 29 

one third had experienced any of these types of violence in the last three months.  The majority of 
women had also ever experienced emotional violence. In comparison to women, men were 
significantly less likely to report any type of violence against their partners in all measures except for 
sexual violence during pregnancy.  Detailed tables by each type of violence are provided in 
Appendix A. 

 

Table 9: Percent of Men and Women reporting IPV, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015-
2016. 

 

Men's Report 
of IPV 
(450) 

Women's 
Report of IPV 

(450) 
p 

% % 
 

Physical violence in last 3 months  15.3 32.7 *** 

Physical violence in last 12 months  23.8 38.0 *** 

Physical violence ever  30.7 45.6 *** 

Physical violence during pregnancy 0.7 8.1 *** 

Sexual violence in last 3 months  11.1 39.3 *** 

Sexual violence in last 12 months 13.1 41.6 *** 

Sexual violence ever  14.9 47.3 *** 

Sexual violence during pregnancy 3.0 4.9 NS 

Economic violence in last 3 months  25.6 34.0 ** 

Economic violence in last 12 months 24.7 37.6 *** 

Economic violence ever  31.3 45.3 *** 

Economic violence during pregnancy  2.2 13.4 *** 

Emotional violence in last 3 months  28.2 56.2 *** 

Emotional violence in last 12 months 42.9 64.2 *** 

Emotional violence ever  52.2 70.0 *** 

Any form of violence in last 3 months  46.2 68.9 *** 

Any form of violence in last 12 months 48.9 73.6 *** 

Any one form of violence ever  63.6 77.8 *** 

Any form of violence during pregnancy  5.3 18.9 *** 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=not significant. 

 
Prevalence of IPV by Study Group 
 
Table 10 compares men’s and women’s reporting of intimate partner violence by study group. 
Women in all three study groups were significantly more likely than men to report most types of 
violence in the last three months, 12 months and during the course of their partnership. Partner 
disagreement in IPV reporting is highest for sexual violence in the last three and twelve months with 
up to four times as many women as men reporting sexual violence. Up to twice as many women as 
men reported physical, economic and emotional violence. There was little if any difference between 
men and women regarding sexual violence during pregnancy and economic violence in the last three 
months in the two intervention groups, economic violence in the last twelve months and ever as 
well as emotional violence ever in intervention group 1, and physical violence during pregnancy in 
intervention group 2.  The only one slightly significant difference between the study groups was in 
women’s reporting of physical violence in the last three months. 
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Table 10: Men’s and Women’s Self-Report of Violence by Type of Violence in Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 
couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

 

Comparison group  
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention Group 1 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention group 2 
(n=150 couples) 

 
M0=M1=M2 

 
W0=W1=W2 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) 
 
p 
 

 
p 
 

Men  
(%) 

Women 
(%) 

 
p 
  

Men  
(%) 

Women 
(%) 

p 
  

Men  
(%) 

Women 
(%) 

p 
  

 

Physical violence in last 3 months  11.33 24.67 ** 15.33 39.33 *** 19.33 34.00 **  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

NS 

* 

Physical violence in last 12 months  20.67 32.00 * 26.00 43.33 ** 24.67 38.67 **  
 
 
 
 
 
 

NS 

Physical violence ever  27.33 42.67 ** 32.67 48.67 ** 32.00 45.33 * 

Physical violence during pregnancy 0.67 11.03 *** 0.00 8.22 ** 1.33 4.96 † 

Sexual violence in last 3 months  12.00 36.00 *** 10.00 36.67 *** 11.33 45.33 *** 

Sexual violence in last 12 months  13.33 39.33 *** 12.67 37.33 *** 13.33 48.00 *** 

Sexual violence ever  14.00 45.33 *** 15.33 43.33 *** 15.33 53.33 *** 

Sexual violence during pregnancy 2.70 6.67 *** 3.42 2.72 NS 2.76 5.33 NS 

Economic violence in last 3 months  22.00 34.67 * 26.00 31.33 NS 28.67 36.00 NS 

Economic violence in last 12 months  21.33 38.00 ** 25.33 34.00 † 27.33 40.67 * 

Economic violence ever  30.00 46.00 ** 31.33 41.33 † 32.67 48.67 ** 

Economic violence during pregnancy  2.00 10.67 *** 1.34 18.37 *** 3.33 11.33 ** 

Emotional violence in last 3 months  27.33 54.00 *** 29.33 56.00 *** 28.00 58.67 *** 

Emotional violence in last 12 months 41.33 62.67 *** 46.00 64.00 ** 41.33 66.00 *** 

Emotional violence ever  49.33 72.00 *** 57.33 67.33 † 50.00 70.67 *** 

Any one form of violence in last 3 months  42.00 66.00 *** 48.67 68.00 *** 48.00 72.67 *** 

Any one form of violence in last 12 months  44.67 72.67 *** 54.00 72.00 ** 48.00 76.00 *** 

Any one form of violence ever  59.33 78.00 *** 70.67 74.67 
 

60.67 80.67 *** 

Any one form of violence during pregnancy  5.33 18.00 *** 4.67 22.00 *** 6.00 16.67 ** 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=not significant. 
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Concordant and Discordant IPV Reporting 
 
Table 11 shows the level of concordance and discordance in IPV-reporting between the male and 
female partners in an intimate relationship. Concordant IPV-reporting refers to both partners 
reporting that men perpetrated violence against women in the last three months, last twelve months 
or ever in their relationship or both reporting that men did not perpetrate violence against women 
during the same time period. Conversely, discordant IPV-reporting refers to the following four 
situations: (a) men report no violence perpetration when women report victimization; (b) men 
report violence perpetration when women report no victimization; (a) women report no 
victimization when men report violence perpetration; and (b) women report victimization when men 
report no violence perpetration.  
 
We found that between 52.00% and 64.44% of couples agreed that men’s perpetration of violence 
against their female partners had or had not occurred in the last three months, last twelve months 
and even in their relationship. In IPV-reporting, couple agreement was most common for physical 
violence against women in the last three months (64.44%) and least common for emotional violence 
against women in the last three months (52.00%). Among cases of disagreement, we found that 
between 35.56% and 48.00% of couples disagreed that men’s perpetration of violence against their 
female partners had or had not occurred in the last three months, twelve months and even in their 
relationship. A small percentage of couples, ranging between 6.88% and 14.35%, disagreed about 
men’s perpetration of violence against their female partners during pregnancy. 
 

Table 11: Proportion of Couples Who Concordantly or Discordantly Report 
IPV, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015-2016. 

  Concordant 
Reporting 

(450 couples) 
% 

Discordant 
Reporting 

(450 couples) 
% 

Physical violence in last 3 months (yes=1) 64.44 35.56 

Physical violence in last 12 months (yes=1) 64.00 36.00 

Physical violence ever (yes=1) 58.00 42.00 

Physical violence during pregnancy 91.90 8.10 

Sexual violence in last 3 months (yes=1) 59.78 40.22 

Sexual violence in last 12 months (yes=1) 58.67 41.33 

Sexual violence ever (yes=1) 52.89 47.11 

Sexual violence during pregnancy 93.12 6.88 

Economic violence in last 3 months (yes=1) 60.89 39.11 

Economic violence in last 12 months (yes=1) 61.34 38.66 

Economic violence ever (yes=1) 59.78 40.22 

Emotional violence in last 3 months (yes=1) 52.00 48.00 

Emotional violence in last 12 months (yes=1) 55.11 44.89 

Emotional violence ever (yes=1) 56.00 44.00 

Economic violence during pregnancy 85.65 14.35 
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Multivariate analyses  
 
We examined the association of men’s and women’s socio-demographic characteristics (e.g. age, 
education level, food insecurity) with men’s or women’s self-report of four types of IPV in the last 
three months (see Tables 12 and 13).  We found a few significant associations. Older men were less 
likely to report sexual, emotional and economic violence and much less likely to report any form of 
violence than younger men. Among men, a one year increase in age was associated with a 5%, 3%, 
4% and 4% decrease in the odds of reporting sexual, emotional, economic or any form of violence, 
respectively. Older women compared to younger women were less likely to report sexual violence in 
the last three months. Men with secondary education were more likely to report emotional violence 
in the last three months compared with less educated men. Although surprising, prior studies in 
India found similar results (Koenig et al. 2006), indicating that men with higher levels of schooling 
may be more likely to emotionally abuse women. Women with secondary education compared to 
those with no or primary education were much less likely to report physical violence in the last three 
months. Men were less likely to report physical violence against the first wife in the last three 
months compared to the second or third wife. Women who are the first wife are slightly more likely 
to report sexual violence in the last three months compared to women who are the second or third 
wife.  Women who reported no food shortages in the last 12 months compared to women who 
reported shortages were less likely to report emotional and economic violence and slightly less likely 
to report sexual violence in the last three months.  
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Table 12: Multiple logistic regression analysis showing socio-demographic factors associated with men’s IPV in last three 
months, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015 

  

Physical violence Sexual violence 

Men's reports of 
violence  

Women's reports 
of men's violence  

Men's reports of 
violence 

Women's reports 
of men's violence 

OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p 

Age (years)                         

Women 1.00 (0.03)   0.99 (0.01)   1.00 (0.04)   0.97 (0.01) ** 

Men 0.98 (0.02)   1.00 (0.01)   0.95 (0.02) * 1.01 (0.01)   

Secondary or higher level of schooling 
(ref: no or primary education)               

Women 1.00 (0.59)   0.36 (0.10) *** 0.98 (0.39)   0.66 (0.20)   

Men 1.07 (0.58)   0.88 (0.22)   0.91 (0.49)   1.30 (0.43)   

Woman is 1st wife (ref: 2nd or higher) 0.66 (0.13) * 0.87 (0.23)   1.12 (0.33)   1.65 (0.45) † 

Household experienced no food 
shortages in last 12 months (ref: yes) 

0.70 (0.17)   0.69 (0.20)   0.88 (0.19)   0.69 (0.16) † 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤0.10. Robust standard errors are in parentheses. Standard errors are adjusted for 
clustering of data at village level.  
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Table 13: Multiple logistic regression analysis showing socio-demographic factors associated with men's and women's reporting of IPV in last 
three months, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015 

  

Emotional violence Economic violence Any form of violence 

Men's reports 
of violence 

Women's 
reports of 

men's violence 

Men's reports 
of violence 

Women's 
reports of 

men's violence 

Men's reports of 
violence 

Women's 
reports of men's 

violence  

OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p 

Age (years)     

Women 1.00 (0.02)   0.99 (0.01)   1.02 (0.02)   1.00 (0.03)   1.02 (0.02)   0.98 (0.02)   

Men 0.97 (0.01) * 0.98 (0.01)   0.96 (0.02) * 0.98 (0.02)   0.96 (0.01) *** 0.99 (0.02)   

Secondary or higher level of 
schooling (ref: no or primary 
education)       

Women 0.57 (0.25)   0.74 (0.29)   1.29 (0.27)   0.76 (0.25)   0.83 (0.30)   0.55 (0.23)   

Men 1.80 (0.56) † 0.85 (0.20)   0.81 (0.35)   0.75 (0.22)   1.35 (0.46)   0.74 (0.21)   

Women is 1st wife (ref: 2nd or 
higher) 0.86 (0.23)   1.00 (0.34)   0.82 (0.15)   0.71 (0.18)   0.93 (0.18)   0.98 (0.34)   

Household experienced no food 
shortages in last 12 months (ref: yes) 

1.06 (0.37)   0.59 (0.13) * 0.81 (0.27)   0.51 (0.14) * 0.97 (0.24)   0.74 (0.16)   

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤0.10. Robust standard errors are in parentheses. Standard errors are adjusted for clustering of data at 
village level.  
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Using a multivariate logistic regression model, we examined the associations of men's inequitable 
gender attitudes, traumatic childhood, and three types of risky health behaviors (i.e., not using 
condoms; concurrent multiple sexual partners; and alcohol or drug use) with men’s self-report of 
IPV perpetration, women’s self-report of IPV experience, and men’s or women’s self-report of IPV 
in the last three months (see Table 14). We include men's inequitable gender attitudes, traumatic 
childhood, and risky health behaviors in the models since prior studies found these variables to be 
significantly associated with IPV. We examined the association of these variables with four types of 
IPV (physical, sexual, economic, and emotional) as well as any one of these four IPV types in the 
last three months.     
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Table 14: Multiple logistic regression analysis showing factors associated with men's 
IPV in last three months, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015 

  Model 1 Model 2 

  

Men's reports of 
violence  

Women's reports 
of men's violence 

OR (s.e.) p OR (s.e.) p 

Panel 1: Physical violence 

Men's inequitable gender attitudes (yes=1)  1.02 (0.02)   1.04 (0.01) ** 

Men's traumatic childhood (yes=1) 1.11 (0.04) * 1.08 (0.03) ** 

Men's condom non-use (yes=1) 0.54 (0.13) ** 0.92 (0.18)   

Men's multiple sexual partners (yes=1)  1.32 (0.23)   0.93 (0.30)   

Men's alcohol or drug use (yes=1) 1.91 (0.71)   1.55 (0.26) ** 

Panel 2: Sexual violence  

Men's inequitable gender attitudes (yes=1)  1.02 (0.02)   0.99 (0.01)   

Men's traumatic childhood (yes=1) 1.09 (0.06)   1.03 (0.03)   

Men's condom non-use (yes=1) 0.74 (0.36)   0.89 (0.24)   

Men's multiple sexual partners (yes=1)  3.19 (0.74) *** 0.94 (0.29)   

Men's alcohol or drug use (yes=1) 1.31 (0.17) * 0.83 (0.15)   

Panel 3: Economic violence 

Men's inequitable gender attitudes (yes=1)  1.05 (0.02) ** 1.01 (0.02)   

Men's traumatic childhood (yes=1) 1.13 (0.03) *** 1.04 (0.04)   

Men's condom non-use (yes=1) 0.56 (0.09) *** 0.95 (0.25)   

Men's multiple sexual partners (yes=1)  1.44 (0.28)   1.01 (0.29)   

Men's alcohol or drug use (yes=1) 2.02 (0.50) ** 1.36 (0.21) * 

Panel 4: Emotional violence  

Men's inequitable gender attitudes (yes=1)  1.00 (0.01)   1.01 (0.03)   

Men's traumatic childhood (yes=1) 1.17 (0.06) ** 1.04 (0.02)   

Men's condom non-use (yes=1) 0.51 (0.09) *** 0.86 (0.19)   

Men's multiple sexual partners (yes=1)  1.37 (0.34)   0.83 (0.13)   

Men's alcohol or drug use (yes=1) 2.66 (0.40) *** 1.49 (0.23) * 

Panel 5: Any form of violence  

Men's inequitable gender attitudes (yes=1)  1.03 (0.01) * 1.01 (0.02)   

Men's traumatic childhood (yes=1) 1.15 (0.04) *** 1.05 (0.03)   

Men's condom non-use (yes=1) 0.46 (0.09) *** 0.80 (0.23)   

Men's multiple sexual partners (yes=1)  1.94 (0.26) *** 0.71 (0.16)   

Men's alcohol or drug use (yes=1) 2.36 (0.53) *** 1.07 (0.29)   

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05. Standard errors are adjusted for clustering of 
data at village level.  
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Correlates of Physical Violence: We found several correlates of men’s perpetration of physical 
violence against women in intimate relationships in our study. Men who experienced childhood 
trauma were significantly more likely than men who did not to report perpetrating physical violence 
against their female partners in the last three months (Panel 1; Model 1). Yet, men who reported not 
using condoms were significantly less likely to report perpetration of physical violence against their 
partners (Panel 1; Model 1).  Men who had gender inequitable attitudes, experienced childhood 
trauma, and used alcohol or drugs were significantly more likely than men who did not to be 
reported by their female partners as perpetrating physical violence  (Panel 1: Model 2).  

  
Correlates of Sexual Violence: Men who had multiple sexual partners and used alcohol or drugs were 
significantly more than men who did not to report perpetrating sexual violence against their female 
partners in the last three months (Panel 2; Model 1).  
 
Correlates of Economic Violence: Men who had gender inequitable attitudes, experienced childhood 
trauma, and used alcohol or drugs were significantly more likely than men who did not to report 
perpetrating economic violence against their female partners in the last three months (Panel 3: 
Model 1). Yet, men who did not use condoms were significantly less likely than men who did to 
perpetrating economic violence against their female partners in the last three months (Panel 3: 
Model 1). Additionally, men who used alcohol or drugs were significantly more likely than men who 
did not to be reported by their female partners as perpetrating economic violence in the last three 
months (Panel 3: Model 2). 
 
Correlates of Emotional Violence: Men who experienced traumatic childhood and used alcohol or 
drugs were significantly more likely than men who did not to report perpetrating economic violence 
against their female partners in the last three months (Panel 4: Model 1). However, men who did not 
use condoms were significantly less likely than men who did to report perpetrating economic 
violence against their female partners in the last three months. Additionally, men who used alcohol 
or drugs were significantly more likely than men who did not to be reported by their female partners 
as perpetrating emotional violence in the last three months (Panel 4; Model 2).  
 
Correlates of Any form of Violence: Men who had gender inequitable attitudes, experienced 
childhood trauma, had multiple sexual partners and used alcohol or drugs were significantly more 
likely than men who did not to report perpetrating any form or violence (i.e., physical, sexual, 
economic or emotional violence) against their female partners in the last three months (Panel 4; 
Model 1). However, men who reported not using condoms were significantly less likely than men 
who did to report perpetrating any form of violence against their female partners in the last three 
months (Panel 4; Model 1). 
 
 
QUALITATIVE RESULTS 
 
We conducted key informant interviews with 50 community leaders at village, ward and district 
levels. Table 15 shows the socio-demographic characteristics of these informants. Most of our key 
informants were between 35 and 65 years old, married, Christian, from the Iraqw ethnic group, 
worked in agriculture, and had at least a primary level of education.  
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Table 15: Socio-demographic 
characteristics of key informants 

Female KI 
(n=15) 

Male KI 
(n=35) 

Age   

25-34 1 2 

35-44 5 6 

45-54 3 11 

55-65 2 10 

65+ 2 5 

Don’t Know 2 0 

Marital Status   

Married and living together 8 33 

Divorced/Separated 3 1 

Widowed 2 0 

Never married/Currently single 1 0 

Tribe   

Iraqw 10 19 

Manglati 0 3 

Other 5 13 

Religion   

Christian 11 31 

Muslim 4 3 

Traditional 0 1 

Education   

No formal education 1 1 

Primary school (Standard 1-7) 8 24 

Secondary school (Form 1-4) 4 6 

High school (Form 5-6) 1 2 

College, university (>12) 1 2 

Graduate school 1 2 

Occupation   

District Medical Officer 0 1 

District Social Welfare Officer 1 0 

Magistrate 0 1 

Petty Trader 1 1 

Driver 0 1 

Business 1 2 

Agriculture 8 16 

Pastor 0 1 

Executive Officer 1 7 

Police Officer 1 0 

Masonry 0 2 

Social Welfare Officer 1 0 

Peasant 0 1 

Retired 0 2 

Unemployed 1 0 

Duration in the position   

Type of work (Av in years.) 29.1 24.2 

District/ward/village (Av. In years) 23.3 31.0 
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The following major themes were found in the key informant interviews:  

1) Determinants of IPV: alcohol use, economic inequality, infidelity, lack of education 
2) Reporting of IPV and challenges to reporting 
3) Reconciliation vs. divorce 
4) Negative impacts on children 

Determinants of IPV 

Alcohol Use 

Key informants noted that the availability and use of inexpensive alcohol is a contributing factor in 

the perpetration of intimate partner violence by both men and women. For example, interviewees 

reported that men who get drunk may become more suspicious of their wives and will physically 

abuse them as a result of these suspicions. Some men also fail to fulfill their responsibilities to their 

families because of their drinking. This situation may lead to perpetration of violence by the wife 

and neglected children and household responsibilities. Interviewees reported that when both men 

and women drink, they “lose their respect” and may be unfaithful in their marriages. The infidelity 

that ensues as a result of alcohol consumption sometimes causes the perpetration of intimate partner 

violence. Finally, the abuse of alcohol leads to increased incidences of verbal abuse, as people lose 

their inhibitions when they drink and it becomes acceptable to use abusive language toward their 

partner.  

● “Alcohol addiction is an acceptable reason that which leads to intimate partners’ violence; some 

women drink to the point of losing their respect. Man also get drunk and forget their family 

responsibilities. We have also observed this in the parliament.” 

Male, Karatu Ward 

● “I recommend the time for alcohol drinking may be monitored. We have bylaws, but nobody is 

monitoring their implementation. For example if you visit the streets in this afternoon you will 

find people drinking and abusing others anyhow—but nobody is calling these people into 

question. I would wish that alcohol that is sold at low price be eliminated. It is sold to as little as 

TShs.200 (0.09USD).  It is such alcohol that is sold in cheap price that destroys people. The 

situation is critical sometimes even children are given to taste alcohol” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “To a large percentage, IPV is contributed by alcohol drinking.  Because a person may leave 

home, while sane, but while coming back home may not have the same level of sanity.  So when 

arriving home, you may ask anything using harsh language regardless of the fact that your wife is 

using or not using alcohol. In other incidences when a wife is using alcohol and husband is not 

using, the assertions are normally different. The other contribution of IPV is lack of faithfulness. 

You have found a certain job and got paid for it. But you will not leave this money at home for 

subsistence. Now when your wife asks, you may answer harshly probably due to the alcohols we 

drink. The other thing which brings breakage (uvunjanji) of marriage is misunderstanding in the 

manner we communicate. Since I married my wife in 1992, I have beaten her twice for that. At 

that time I was using alcohol. I would leave my home early in the morning, without providing 

money for family use, and come back late at night and request food. But since I left drinking of 
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alcohol, things have changed. In these days we talk and plan together. We need to go to the farm 

or we need to budget together. I have 4 children, all of them are attending school.” 

  Male, Baray Ward 

● “IPV usually emerges as a result of alcohol. For example if a man is drunk, may begin to be 

suspicious to his wife. Therefore he may begin beating his wife by using sticks.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● Interviewer: “Can you give an example of people who fought because of alcohol drinking?” 

Respondent:  “There are many who fought as a result of alcohol drinking, they abused each 

other verbally and it reached a point where they had to be called for reconciliation meeting “ 

 Male, Karatu Ward 

 
Economic Inequality in the Relationship  

Our key informants indicated that both men and women run the family business, although the 

responsibilities and benefits are not shared equally. Women’s involvement in the business ends when 

it is time to sell the product. The man generally sees it as his right to sell the product without 

consulting his wife or partner and uses the money at his discretion. Sometimes when the woman 

asks about the funds or complains about not being included in the decision-making, a violent 

conflict erupts between the couple. A few of the informants mentioned the misuse of the funds by 

the man, indicating that often the man will spend the family’s money on “non-family uses” and the 

children sometimes suffer as a result. A few informants mentioned the woman’s misuse or hiding of 

funds, especially those funds received through a micro-financing group and indicated that the 

jealousy resulting from these loans could also cause violent conflicts between a couple. 

● “INTERVIEWER: What about economic conflicts, may be the woman is complaining that her 

husband has sold all maize? 

INTERVIEWEE: These are also common. May be one of the partners decide to sell the 

produces without informing the other  

INTERVIEWER: Such things do happen? 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, this brings a lot of conflicts especially during the harvest season. Male 

partner may transport family maize for sell in Karatu town without seeking consent of female 

counterpart 

INTERVIEWER: When the woman discovers she complains and conflict is ensured? 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes” 

 Male, Qurus Ward 

● “One of the main reason is the level of economy. If a man brings little or no money at home, 

the wife will begin to be suspicious whether that money was used for drinking or spent on 

women. If a man does not want to be humiliated, he will use patriarchy to beat his wife. So this 

is a big problem for my community. On the other side, the wife would get 50,000/-from vikoba 

[LIMCA Group] in order to finance her small business of selling vegetables; but you find the 
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husband has stolen some of this money. When he is asked, he will simply deny. Or you may find 

a situation the husband is preventing his wife to receive loans from vikoba, at the same time he 

isn’t bringing enough money in the family. “ 

Male, Karatu Ward 

● “In Karatu the level of women controlling their husbands’ money is low; but men controlling 

their wives’ money are high. In either way, it brings conflict. But in most cases when a conflict 

may emerge it comes through different reasons, but the underlying issue was money.” 

  Female, Ganako Ward 

● “Many of IPV incidences happen during harvest season. It because at this time a man gets the 

crops which have been cultivated together. He sells them without involving his wife. If the 

woman is not involved, and she has also needs on behalf of the family. It known that children 

who attend school never follow their fathers for educational expenses but their mother—this is 

where IPV erupts.” 

 Female, District Officer 

● “You may find a man going elsewhere and using the money and may not report to the woman 

how the money was used. So the women usually tend to ask, as they do so, it is such time they 

receive the beating. But why should the woman be beaten? The man should be able to explain 

that I have spent the money on this or that. But because in families there is superpower and 

under-power, …this ends in violence.” 

  Male, District Officer 

● “INTERVIEWEE: You may find that female and male partners did the work together, but the 

man controls everything! 

INTERVIEWER: Ok 

INTERVIEWEE: Sometimes it is not by force, but a man may take things in the absence of his 

wife and later it causes conflict” 

 Male, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWER: Is there a situation where men may prohibit their wives to do any business? 

INTERVIEWEE: There are many men of this kind 

INTERVIEWER: How? 

INTERVIEWEE: For example, the woman may plan to do business but the man may say I 

don’t want my wife to do business. Men normally fear that she may be tempted or she may have 

her own income and therefore own properties secretly. The fear of women is that men may 

marry another wife so they decide to hide their savings somewhere; that is why men don’t allow 

women to do business. 

INTERVIEWER: Don’t you see that they help each other when both woman and man have an 

income? Why should men say that women are not supposed to earn an income? 
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INTERVIEWEE: This is a good thing if you both agree. But in many marriages this has been a 

source of conflict; the woman may have her own income but she may not bring her earnings 

home. 

INTERVIEWER: Some women don’t bring their money home? 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, they hide them but tell male partner that it is your responsibility to take 

care of the family. In this situation why should a man not deny her to do business?” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “People must stop being jealous and lastly the issue related to economic prowess on the part of 

women through vikoba . The money from vikoba is sometimes not a source of blessings. 

Women could either be boastful to their husbands. Or husbands may need that money for 

unintended use. If the money isn’t given, then war breaks out.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

 
Infidelity 

Key informants indicated that infidelity in intimate relationships is associated with HIV 

transmission, which can lead to intimate partner violence. Several key informants say that men may 

have extramarital relationships. In addition, when men and women are drinking in bars, they may 

engage in extramarital sex without using condoms. Men are generally seen as having the right to sex 

with their wives, so often the wife will agree (unwillingly) to have sex. Even if the woman knows her 

husband might have been infected with HIV, she may not be able to deny sex with her husband 

because her husband may become violent. Informants indicated that even though men are more 

likely than women to be unfaithful in their marriages, the woman is often blamed for HIV 

transmission. Some key informants reported that a man may blame his wife for bringing home HIV 

and be violent against her even though he was the one who was unfaithful.  

●  “The other issue is related to family status. As you know the life of the one that has and the one 

who does not have are different.  For the person who has, they say ‘money talks.’ So this person 

who has money, will go outside, he will get 2 to 3 contacts. So when he comes home, he may 

bring HIV/AIDS. So those who have money make attacks to those who have no money. And 

the attacks could be either positive or negative. If they attack was negative, the husband will 

bring HIV to the wife. And when they will go for testing, all of them will be having HIV. When 

you probe back for the reasons of all of these, it will get into the issue of unfaithfulness and 

property.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “Yes, men are more likely to contract HIV/AIDS than women. This is because when they travel 

to town they can be tempted to engage in sexual relationships with other women. And their 

wives produce children almost every year. Once a man gets the disease, he may also infect his 

wife. The woman has no control over that circumstance.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 45 

● “It also happens. Here men know that it is their right, so they don’t care. So women respond 

(unwilling) knowing that it is their duty to do so. In these days women perception is changing; 

they no longer see forced sex as ethical. For example, if the husband has slept outside for several 

days, she may simply refuse for HIV protection purposes. She may refuse one week or a month 

and then resume thereafter. This matter of forced sex is a serious matter. Sometimes it may 

cause the marriage to break. The events for a woman to force the act of sex are very rare. If it 

would be there, then that would be a new history. First shet will be interpreted as being a 

prostitute. And if that would be the case, its implication would be she could seduce many men. 

So even if they would be wanting, but they will suppress the desire at any cost.” 

 Male, Karatu Ward 

● INTERVIEWER: “What could happen if a woman or man is HIV positive?” 

INTERVIEWEE: “This will bring some fights. Woman may be especially condemned. 

However, it could be the man is the one who infected her. It is too bad, you infect her with 

disease and at the same time you beat her.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “There is a high rate of HI, since alcohol is sold almost everywhere and many people drink too 

much. If they hear that a certain woman is selling alcohol, you find there are men and women 

drinking together and they normally do unprotected sex.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

 

Lack of education regarding IPV  

Key informants agreed that education on types, causes, and consequences of intimate partner 

violence are very important. They believe that changes need to be made in attitudes about reporting 

violence and the time it takes for a woman to report IPV. They also believe that there should be 

education on how HIV is acquired, what IPV is and how to avoid it, and how to live a happier life. 

Since many people in the district do not have television sets or radios to access the news, the idea of 

putting the programs in secondary school and church services was proposed because most people 

will be able to access the information through these means.  

●  “Yes, the society must change. Again as individuals we must be able to change and report IPV 

as soon as possible. Men must also know that the money used to buy women could be invested 

for other profitable things. I believe with time, IPV can be reduced, but not totally eliminated. 

For example the issue of FGM in Karatu was 100% accepted and practiced, but social 

transformation has led women to know it is wrong. The women have been told that clitoris is 

has been put there by God with a particular purpose. Also they have been told that women who 

have FGM do have problems during child birth. So with time, these things will fade.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● INTERVIEWER: The first thing is love, what could be the second thing that could happen if 

aggressiveness is avoided? 

INTERVIEWEE: There will be development 

INTERVIEWER: How? 

INTERVIEWEE: We will be working while knowing that we will all benefiting and having equal 
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rights; and the children will benefit; and the police will have some other works to do. Hospitals 

will have to attend other patients. 

INTERVIEWER: In hospitals there will be no more patients of this kind 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, even in the court there will be different cases, there will be an advantage 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “The education which is taught in secondary and primary schools are more theoretical. I would 

recommend these topics of IPV be included in the secondary school curriculum because when 

you do this, you will surely touch ethical aspects as well. I do not recommend primary school 

pupils to learn about these sensitive topics because they are too young in these days.” 

  Male, Ganako Ward 

● “I think that is a bright idea. Children do understand well. We did this program with Centre for 

Women and Children Development (CWCD) where we convened secondary school students—

they understood us very well. We covered various themes such as FGM, HIV prevention, how 

to live a happy life, career selection etc. I would propose that this kind of education be 

mainstreamed in the curriculum because currently it is lacking.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “If the community was given education in regard to IPV, I suppose we would have been able to 

avoid many things which would have brought consequences. We need education as our first 

priority. And as you fully know most of our people are not educated. The kind of education 

which is predominant is particularly the one which is found in religious settings. 

In secondary school education, IPV is reflected in debating sessions. The Ministry of Education 

has not perhaps thought that these students are going to be mothers and fathers. So the 

education which is not provided in school setting, is provided indirectly and in a wrong way 

through observation at homes. I propose that seminars may be brought at a village level. First 

both men and women are taught together. Then there needs to be a division of teaching these 

genders separately. Another way of sensitization against IPV ought to begin in schools if it were 

possible. I suppose this kind of education would begin from primary school, all the way to 

secondary. So this thing needs not to end at debate level, but it needs to enter officially in the 

curriculum. The other way of sensitization, is to ensure the availability of leaflets containing IPV 

message. In this way many people would have known this matter. Another way of sensitization 

is through radio and television. This could have a greater impact since many people are not fond 

of reading. Here in Karatu, not, many people have TV sets, but when it is a night prime hour for 

news, people tend to gather in clusters and watch to the news. So if IPV messages would be 

broadcasted, we would be sure many would get the message. 

  Unknown gender, Karatu Ward 

 
Reporting intimate partner violence 

Key informants discussed three different ways in which women report IPV.  Women may report 

violence to her parents or village elders, but not to others in the community.  Women may also turn 

to religious leaders for counsel during conflict. In both these situations, all parties work together 

with the aim of reconciliation. Finally, women who are either not willing or no longer willing to 
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tolerate the violence may seek help from the Street Chairperson or Village Office and eventually the 

Social Welfare Office if necessary. Sometimes, women will report violence to the police, but this 

occurs only in extreme cases or in the case of a rape. However, reporting to the police is frowned 

upon in the community because the woman is viewed as wanting to destroy her husband and being 

unwilling to reconcile. According to our key informants, women living in urban areas who have 

closer access to the police and Social Welfare Office are more likely to report violence than women 

in rural areas. This proximity helps determine where and how a woman reports any violence in her 

home. 

● “But the women who are quick in reporting are those who live in urban Karatu as compared to 

those who are in rural areas. I think it could be related to close proximity of police stations. In 

case of rural women, the society has taught them to endure, to keep silent etc. If you see them 

injured, they normally tell lies that they fell down or had some accident” 

  Female, District Official 

● “If women are beaten in the late hours of the night, the first person to rush to is usually to the 

mwenyekiti wa kitongoji (Street Chairperson). Here they can sometimes be accommodated until 

the next” 

  Female, District Official 

● “Yes, these services are well known. But knowing about the availability of services is one thing, 
and the will to access these services is another thing. For example in different TV stations there 
are several programs that show how to access legal help in case IPV happens.  I want to add that 
the legal services are partly accessible especially within the vicinity of Karatu district. In case of 
distant villages, the accessibility is difficult. However, before reporting at social welfare office, a 
woman may to report her case at the village office first. If the village executive officer can solve 
the problem, then there is no need of going to the social welfare office. 
 
INTERVIEWER: Can a woman report to police? 
 
INTERVIEWEE: Very few can report to the police, because it is still something new to them. 
They would begin with village office first, and unless the officers fails or directs them to police it 
is when they will do so 

 
INTERVIEWER: Or, is it because they fear police? 
 
INTERVIEWEE: Probably.” 

 Male, District Official 

● “Normally reconciliation process starts at family level; at early stages couples discuss it by 

themselves. If it happens that they do not agree parents are called to help. The next level after 

parents are religious leaders, especially to Muslim, the religious leaders play a great role in 

deciding on such issues; it is very rare to take the issue to government leaders.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWER: In Mbuga Nyekundu is there any place where a woman can report problems 

related intimate partner’s violence?  
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INTERVIEWEE: Very often they go at sub-village office, the case may be resolved by involving 

elders’ council, if it fails there it may be referred to village office or to police station.” 

  Male, Baray Ward 

● “Women usually find easy access to go to churches because they are close to them. For example 

I am a deaconess in the church, then I get information that a certain woman has beaten, I would 

pay a visit. We would talk, because we normally talk and pray together. As a leader in the church 

I would ask her for the options of handling the matter. If she will opt for the matter to be 

handled in the church, then I would sermon people for the matter.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “If I have beaten my wife, it is her right to go to seek for help either to her relatives or at the 

court of law. These days it has become easy for women to report. If I will be summoned, I will 

go and explain how the dispute happened. If my wife has come may be at 9 or 10 pm, I must 

know what happened. In such situations a fight must happen. Sometimes a woman may go to 

drink and do some strange things there. When a dispute has happened the wife may go to the 

elders, or to the church or to the government. It will depend on her preference.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “Apart from going to parents, the beaten woman in these days tend to go to village leadership. 

The case will be referred to the police if all other approached of reconciliation have failed.  So if 

the injured person goes straight to the police, the community will perceive that person in a 

wrong way. They will perceive that she wants to destroy her husband completely.” 

  Male, Qurus Ward 

 

Reconciliation vs. divorce 

Although divorce and separation are common in these communities, reconciliation with a violent 

partner is viewed as preferable to separation or divorce. Reasons to avoid divorcing a partner 

include: wanting to protect the marriage, needing to take care of the children, fearing the inability to 

re-marry, and being unsure of where to live after the divorce occurs. It is unclear what pushes the 

women who do choose to divorce their partner to this point. It does seem that whatever pathway 

taken to report the violence, whether traditional, religious or through the law, the women are 

generally advised to stay with their partner and make the marriage work instead of supported to 

leave the violent relationship. 

●  “Yes, because the woman was seeking to divorce but we advised her and decided to stay put for 

the sake of children. The woman had five children; we told her if you get divorced what do you 

think will happen to your children? The male partner alone will not be able to take good care of 

them. Unfortunately enough, the children were too young; the first born was six years old. So we 

insisted her not to leave her children and we promised to help her. We also warned her husband. 

A good thing is that they agreed and thank God they are still living together” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 
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● “So most women if they share this information, they strictly warn me that, I should talk to her 

husband because, she wants to protect her marriage. But we normally tell them it is important to 

take a step. But they insist remain in wedlock regardless of abusive relations.” 

  Female, District Official 

● “INTERVIEWEE: Women fear that when they report the case, they may be abandoned by their 

husbands. If this happens, they are not sure of being married by someone else. This is a big 

challenge, they tend to protect their marriage, but at the same time enduring pain…. A woman 

compares herself to tomatoes, something that is perishable. This is different from a man, 

because he is the one who finds the wife.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWEE: If a woman leaves her house it creates more problems. It is not possible to 

feel comfortable at her father’s house once there especially when his husband does not follow 

her for reconciliation. 

 

INTERVIEWER: It means that she will be despised. 

INTERVIEWEE: Exactly, she will be told to go back to her house because at her father’s house 

she will find her brothers already married and she may start quarreling against her brother’s 

wives…. They may tell her that you have broken your own house; and you want to bring the 

same problem here.” 

  Male, Qurus Ward 

● “So many couples have divorced. According to statistics here in the village, we witness 15 to 20 

couples getting divorce.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “In this place separation and divorce is a common thing. The customs of this place is that a 

woman wants to be a man and a man wants to remain a man. So when these couples separate, 

one may be recipient of violence.” 

  Female, District Official 

● “Sometimes we have provided advice and trying to reconcile intimate partners by telling them 

that it is not a good thing for them to separate. Holy scriptures say that it is not a good thing to 

separate, so we advice them to come together again. Those who listen are reconciled. However, 

some of them come to religious leaders while already filed cases in court of law. You find that 

they are already in the process of dividing asserts. That creates another problem.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

 
Negative effect of IPV on children 

According our informants, children are also affected by the intimate partner violence of their 

parents. Parents who are alcoholics or engage in frequent marital disputes may neglect their 

children’s basic needs, such as food, hygiene, and school supplies. They may also neglect to ensure 
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that their children attend school. A child who witnesses intimate partner violence may run away 

from home after which they become more susceptible to drug use and sex work. 

● “Women are negatively affected as some become alcoholic. The negative effects to children who 

encounter intimate partners’ violence at home between parents, children are likely to leave their 

homes and become homeless/street children.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “When parents are drunkards, the children lack basic needs for their studies, like school uniform, 

pen, exercise books etc. Also school attendance is hampered when a marriage is in trouble. So in 

this way children lack their basic rights as a result of parents who constantly fight.” 

  Female, Qurus Ward 

● “For example, there is a child who her parents separated and the child remained with her father. 

The father married another woman who punished the child very often. One day her father 

returned home very late and drunk. He chased the girl away. The child was in standard four and 

she came at police station. We then apprehended the offender and punished him. In 

collaboration with social welfare officer, we sent the girl back to school” 

  Female, Qurus Ward 

 
Challenges to reporting IPV 

Women experience several challenges in reporting IPV in their communities. These challenges 

include police corruption, self-blame, stigma, and, in the case of sexual violence, feeling that sex in 

marriage is the woman’s duty.  

Negative Experience with Police 

Some women may experience or anticipate that they will experience negative interactions with the 

police. For example, a woman may be charged money to report her case to the police. Therefore, a 

woman may not want to report her case because she does not have the finances available. Also, the 

police stations are located far from some of the villages, so they might not be able to afford the 

transportation costs. Finally, police may not charge the offender. For example, a perpetrator of IPV 

who has been arrested may talk his way out of punishment.  

● “I want to say that Police services are not charged, however suppose an offense has been 

committed may be 50km away, the police could be lacking the budget. So how that could be 

handled.” 

  Male, District Official 

● INTERVIEWEE: Very few can report to the police, because it is still something new to them. 

They would begin with village office first, and unless the officers fails or directs them to police it 

is when they will do so 

INTERVIEWER: Or, is it because they fear police? 

INTERVIEWEE: Probably 

  Female, Karatu Ward 
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● INTERVIEWER: What are the obstacles that may hinder a woman not to report her case, 

despite of being in conflict?  

INTERVIEWEE: One of the obstacles is cost 

INTERVIEWER: Do you charge them when they come with intimate conflict case?  

INTERVIEWEE: They do not pay anything 

INTERVIEWER: So, where do costs come from? 

INTERVIEWEE: Normally costs comes in when the woman decides to report at police 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● INTERVIEWER: What are the challenges if they report at police? 

INTERVIEWEE: There is an issue of transport cost 

INTERVIEWER: Is police station far from here? 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, you may use a motorbike which costs Tshs 3,000/= 

INTERVIEWER: Ok! This can be an obstacle 

  Male, Baray Ward 

● INTERVIEWER: Do you think even the police has no power, can that be possible to the 

person who has committed a crime? 

INTERVIEWEE: The person may be arrested; but if the person talks well (corruption) to them 

he/she may be released. 

INTERVIEWER: This means there is a possibility of corruption 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, corruption may lead to a wrong decision 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

Self-Blame 

A woman is less likely to report violence in her home if she perceives that she is the cause of the 

conflict, including her own infidelity, drinking alcohol, or accusing her husband of being with 

another woman. 

● “INTERVIEWER: Yes, I would like to know what could be the circumstances in which woman 

keep quiet despite having problems? 

INTERVIEWEE: When she is the source of the problem, for example after being caught 

cheating outside marriage” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWER: What makes her to tolerate? 

INTERVIEWEE: Sometimes the woman knows that she is the source of the conflict; she 

cannot report because of fearing to expose her problem; and she may be beaten while drinking 

alcohol, this also makes her uncomfortable to report the incidence” 

Female, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWER: At what time a woman may be in such conflict, may be she is beaten or 

oppressed but decides not to report the incidence? 

INTERVIEWEE: It is when the woman is the source of the conflict; she will not report it 

anywhere” 
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Male, Qurus Ward 

● “Sometimes women are afraid to report violence because they are the source of problems. 

Women in this place they prefer hearing words which lack evidence. Then when the husband 

comes in the evening, she will begin asking, ‘my husband, I heard that today you were with a 

certain woman?’ If the information was false, the husband would begin beating the wife. Now 

under such circumstances it is hard to be the first to report violence.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

Stigma  

There’s a consensus that women experiencing IPV perceive their community as being unsupportive 

and intolerant of reporting of violence. It is unclear whether or not the community would actually be 

supportive of a woman experiencing IPV. One participant indicated that there would be support 

from the community once a woman is forced to report unbearable violence, but that the fear of 

judgment from the community is indeed a barrier to reporting. 

● “Generally some women do not seek services due to fear of stigma or other related issues. 

Questions like this are normally asked, how will go back? How will the community define me? 

These are some issues which prevail in the community.” 

  Male, District Official 

● “INTERVIEWER: In which situation a woman who has a problem remains silent? 

INTERVIEWEE: Women may fail to report their problem if their threatened by the 

community. The community may argue that why should you report your husband while your 

under his control?” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “Sometimes the community is surprised when a woman files a case against his husband. They 

think that the woman has ashamed her husband.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “INTERVIEWER: There is no situation in which the woman fears to report because of 

complaints from the community? 

 

INTERVIEWEE: Yes, there is such a situation 

INTERVIEWER: Can you give an example? 

INTERVIEWEE: Some woman fears because the community may look down on them. Some 

women may even tolerant absence of sex in their relationships” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “It could be fear of community. For example women do not feel good to see that their husbands 

are arrested and put into custody. So in the eyes of the community, this woman will be perceived 

that she has no love to the community.” 

  Male, Qurus Ward 
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● “The willingness to report is usually small. People are forced to report when it becomes 

unbearable. When that is done, the community is usually supportive.” 

  Male, Ganako Ward 

Normative forced sex in marriages 

Several interviewees indicated that a man has a right to sex with his wife. A man may not accept that 

a woman may refuse sex during her menstrual cycle. If a woman knows her husband has slept out 

for several nights in a row, she may try refuse sex to protect herself from HIV infection. But her 

husband may physically and/or sexually assault her. Several informants said that men will often 

force sex when they have been drinking alcohol or taking drugs. When men are under the influence, 

men sometimes become more aggressive and verbally abuse their wives to get them to have sex with 

them.  However, because it is generally accepted that men have a right to sex with their wives 

whenever they please, women rarely object or report this because they believe it is their duty to 

comply.  

●  “For example a personal can have sexual relationship with the woman who has children, then 

the relationship with include the children as well. To me this is serious thing, it misconstrues 

certain injunctions in the constitutions as the code of human rights. To this community this is 

soft, but for me who is looking the matter with different eyes, it is very difficult. In these kinds 

of relationships some women are forced while others willingly consent.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “There was one lady who told me that his husband forced her to do sex at the time when she 

was in her menstruation cycle; because of her situation she refused. This led to serious violence 

that night” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “Forced sex within married couples is real phenomenon. These things happen behind closed 

doors, but they are there. You know as we meet, we normally share these things. Sometimes we 

are in our ‘periods’. If you tell your husband that is not possible, they never understand, as a 

result it is fights. Sometimes they want sex using unnatural ways. There are such people in rural 

Karatu. Sex via unnatural ways happens even to those who are not married. These things are 

painful.” 

  Female, Karatu Ward 

● “In other times women work hard and get tired at night. When men want to have sex them and 

the women is tired they force them. Sometimes men may come home drunk and after using 

drugs, come home claiming the women is a prostitute and they do not satisfy them they force 

their wives to have sex with them. “ 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

● “It also happens. Here men know that it is their right, so they don’t care. So women respond 

(unwilling) knowing that it is their duty to do so. In these days women perception is changing, 

they no longer see forced sex as ethical. For example if the husband has slept outside for several 

days, she may simply refuse for HIV protection purposes. She may refuse one week or a month 

and then resume thereafter. This matter of forced sex, is a serious matter. Sometimes it may 
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cause marriage to break. The events for a woman to force the act of sex are very rare. If it would 

be there, then that would be a new history. First it will be interpreted as being a prostitute. And 

if that would be the case, its implication would be she could seduce many men. So even if they 

would be wanting, but they will suppress the desire at any cost.” 

  Male, Karatu Ward 

 
Discussion 
 
The results of this study indicate that acceptance and experience of intimate partner violence are 
common and normative in Karatu District, Tanzania. Social acceptance of IPV in a particular 
cultural context is indicative of the status of women, an important determinant of IPV (Jewkes 
2002).  In our study we asked men about specific situations in which a man may be justified in 
beating his wife. The proportion of men who said that a man is justified in beating his partner for 
any one of five reasons (goes out without telling him, neglects the children, argues with him, refuses 
to have sex with him, or burns the food) was high across all study arms (ranging between 68. 7% 
and 74%).  In an analysis of DHS data from 17 countries regarding justification of IPV, Uthman et 
al. found that women were more likely than men to indicate that a man was justified in beating his 
wife in all 17 countries with the exception of Lesotho, Swaziland and Kenya (Uthman 2009). Nearly 
half of the women surveyed at a Tanzania voluntary HIV counseling and testing center told 
interviewers that physical violence was justified when the woman was disobedient, was unfaithful, 
refused sex, or did not perform household chores to the satisfaction of her male partner (Maman et 
al. 2001).  

While we did not ask women questions on IPV justification in our study, we did administer 
questions from the Gender Equitable Men Scale to both men and women. Using the GEM Scale, 
we found that both men and women in this study had inequitable attitudes regarding gender norms, 
but on many measures, women were more likely than men to agree or accept gender inequitable 
beliefs. While the GEM scale was developed to measure young men’s attitudes towards gender 
norms in Brazil (Pulerwitz and Barker 2008), other studies have used the GEM scale to measure 
women’s attitudes (Scott et al. 2013; Sayem and Nury 2013). These studies also found that on many 
measures, women were more likely to agree with gender inequitable statements. Our study results 
may indicate that women have internalized gender inequity and the justification of violence against 
them. For example, 35.9% of women compared to 16.9% of men agreed that there are times when a 
woman deserves to be beaten, and 76.2% of women compared to 53.9% of men agreed that a 
woman should tolerate violence in order to keep her family together.  

A substantial proportion of men in our study reported childhood trauma, which research has shown 
to be a predictor of intimate partner violence later in life (Fulu et al. 2013; Barker et al. 2011; 
UNICEF and The Body Shop 2006). More than half of the men in our study had seen their mothers 
beaten by husbands or boyfriends; the majority of men reported being beaten at home with a belt, 
stick, whip or something else that was hard; roughly one third said that one or both of their parents 
were too drunk or drugged to take care them; and more than a quarter had been beaten so hard at 
home that it left a mark or bruise. The findings from this study indicate that experience of childhood 
trauma was significantly associated with men’s perpetration of IPV.  

The rates of physical IPV reported by women in our study are similar to those reported in the 2010 
Demographic and Health Survey (DHS 2010) and the WHO Multi-Country Study on Women’s 
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Health and Domestic Violence against Women (WHO 2005): 45.6% of women in our study 
reported ever experiencing physical violence and 38% reported physical violence in the last 12 
months in their intimate relationships compared to 39.2% and 33.4% respectively in the DHS and 
46.7& and 18.7% in the WHO study. However, the rates of sexual IPV that we found in our study 
are much higher than those reported in the DHS: 47.3% of the women in our study had ever 
experienced sexual violence and 41.6% had experienced sexual violence in the last 12 months 
compared to 17.2% and 13.7% in the DHS and 30.7% and 18.3% in the WHO study. However, the 
DHS only used two measures of sexual violence: whether the partner had physically forced the 
woman to have sexual intercourse when she did not want to, and whether the partner had forced her 
to perform any sexual acts she did not want to. Our study included three measures from the WHO 
Multi-Country Study questionnaire, two of which are slightly different questions from those in the 
DHS: 1) did the partner physically force the woman to have sexual intercourse when she did not 
want to, 2) did the woman have sexual intercourse when she did not want to because she was afraid 
of what her partner might do, and 3) did the partner force the woman to do something sexual that 
she found degrading or humiliating. The second question highlights that women may consent to sex 
because of fear and the third question relates to the woman’s feelings as a result of being forced to 
engage in sex acts she finds degrading or humiliating. It is possible that our questions regarding the 
feelings of fear, humiliation and degradation elicited more responses than the questions on the DHS.  

Women in our study also reported higher rates of emotional violence than women in the DHS and 
the WHO study: 70% ever and 64.2% in the last 12 months in our study compared to 36.3% ever 
and 31.9% in the last 12 months in the DHS and 58.8% ever and 32% in the WHO study. Our 
questionnaire included five questions from the WHO Multi-Country Study compared to three 
questions in the DHS. Again, it is conceivable that these additional questions elicited more positive 
responses than the DHS. Yet, it is important to note that women in our study, compared to women 
in the DHS and WHO studies, are likely to be more sensitized to intimate partner violence as a 
result of their participation in the LIMCA groups in which gender norms, gender inequity and IPV 
are discussed. Because they are more aware of these issues, they may be more likely to recognize 
violence in their own relationships and therefore to report this violence. Men in this baseline study 
have not yet been exposed to discussions on these topics and may be less likely to recognize that 
their behavior is violent and therefore less likely to report this violence.  
 
A substantial proportion of women in our study who report ever experiencing IPV also report IPV 
in the last 12 months and the last three months, indicating that many of these women have 
experienced IPV throughout their relationships with their partners. While we did not explore the 
mental health effects of IPV on women in our study, we recommend that future studies measure 
such problems as anxiety and depression in women who experience IPV. To do this, it will be 
important to look at duration of the relationship to determine the length of time that women are 
exposed to various forms of violence. Women in our study appear to have internalized gender 
inequity and justification of violence, while at the same time reporting high levels of violence, 
indicating that IPV is socially accepted in this locale. 
 
Our study found significant differences in reports of IPV between men and women, with greater 
proportions of women compared to men reporting physical, sexual, economic and emotional 
violence ever and in the last 12 and three months. The only exception was reporting of sexual 
violence during pregnancy. Our study findings regarding differences in men’s and women’s 
reporting are consistent with other research (Yount and Li, 2012; Wenger 2015; Browning and 
Dutton 1986). Browning and Dutton found that social desirability affected men’s reporting of IPV.  
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Men’s lower reporting of IPV may indicate denial as well as hesitancy to report violent behavior. As 
noted above, the women in our study have been participating in the LIMCA groups that address 
gender inequity and IPV as well as economic empowerment. As a result, these women may be much 
more likely to recognize and report IPV than their partners and women who are not participating in 
the LIMCA groups.  
 
Our study findings support those of other research that shows significant association between IPV, 
specific socio-economic variables (lack of education, younger age, and food shortages) (Kim et al. 
2008; O’Donnell et al. 2002; Deuba et al. 2016; Fong et al. 2016), and men’s multiple sexual 
partners, experience of childhood trauma and alcohol/drug use (Fulu et al. 2013; Barker et al. 2011; 
UNICEF and The Body Shop 2006; Abrahams et al. 2004; Silverman et al. 2007). Interestingly, lack 
of condom use was not associated with IPV. In other words, we found that lack of condom use was 
not a risk factor for IPV. One interpretation of this finding is that, in the context of northern 
Tanzania, lack of condom use may indicate something other than sexual risk taking. It is possible 
that lack of condom use may be an indicator of a stable relationship. Our data showed that the 
majority of men (82%) who had sex with one partner in last 12 months did not use condoms; by 
contrast, less than half of men (46%) who had sex with more than one partner in last 12 months did 
not use condoms.  
 
Results from the key informant interviews indicate that IPV is socially accepted and common in 
Karatu District. Key informants noted several reasons for IPV, including alcohol use by men and 
women, economic inequality between the couple, infidelity, and lack of education. Interviews with 
key informants also indicate that IPV is accepted and common. Women often do not report 
violence because of difficulties reporting to the police, self-blame, stigma, and the normative nature 
of violence, including sexual violence, in intimate relationships. When women do report violence, 
the family and the community as a whole work to ensure that the couple reconcile rather than 
divorce, regardless of the extent of the violence. In addition, our informants noted the negative 
impacts of IPV on children. 
 
We recommend that future studies explore women’s experience of childhood trauma, women’s 
opinions on the justification of violence in intimate partner relationships, women’s help seeking 
behaviors, and the mental health impacts of intimate partner violence on women and men. This 
research will require both quantitative and qualitative approaches to ensure that results can be 
generalized as well as validated in this cultural context.  
 
Study Limitations 
 
This study has some limitations. Because of the level of resources, the study sample size does not 
give us the recommended 80% power to detect a 50% change in men’s attitudes on IPV, which is a 
limitation of this analysis but anticipated for a proof-of-concept study. We found a few significant 
differences between the study arms regarding some household characteristics (household savings 
behavior and use of income), men’s and women’s socio-demographic and health characteristics 
(such as age, educational level, and HIV status) and men’s experience of childhood trauma (seeing or 
hearing mother beaten by a husband or boyfriend and being physically punished at school). 
However, we will control for these differences when we conduct the analysis of the endline data. We 
did not find significant differences in reporting of IPV by study arm, with the exception of women’s 
reporting of physical violence in the last three months.  
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Conclusions 

 
The results of this baseline study indicate that intimate partner violence is a fact of life for many 
women in Karatu District, Tanzania. Unfortunately, their experience of violence is usually not a one-
time occurrence, but persists over time in their relationships with their partners. Social and 
individual acceptance and justification of intimate partner violence are common. This study clearly 
demonstrates the need to address this human rights issue and protect the health and wellbeing of 
individuals and families. We look forward to analyzing the endline data to determine if the 
interpersonal and community level interventions implemented by the TEVAW interventions have a 
preliminary effect on men’s attitudes regarding gender inequity and intimate partner violence.   
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Appendix A 
 

Prevalence of Intimate Partner Violence by Type of Violence (Physical, Sexual, Economic 
and Emotional) Reported by Men and Women in the Comparison Group and Intervention 

Groups 1 and 2, Tanzania, 2015.  
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Table 16: Men’s and Women’s Self-reports of Physical Violence in Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Full sample  (n=450 
couples) 

Comparison group 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention Group 1 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention group 2 
(n=150 couples) 

(1) (2) (3) (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

% % % % % % % % 

Slapped the woman or thrown something at her 
in last 3 months  

10.44 18.44 *** 10.00 16.00 NS 10.00 21.33 ** 11.33 18.00 † 

Slapped the woman or thrown something at her 
in last 12 months  17.56 22.44 † 16.00 21.33 NS 18.00 25.33   18.67 20.67 NS 

Slapped the woman or thrown something at her 
ever 

23.16 28.89 * 22.67 29.33 NS 23.49 30.00   23.33 27.33 NS 

Pushed or shoved the woman in last 3 months  8.00 23.39 *** 5.33 19.33 *** 8.67 26.00 *** 10.00 24.83 *** 

Pushed or shoved the woman in last 12 months  11.56 27.78 *** 10.00 24.00 *** 14.00 28.67 *** 10.67 30.67 *** 

Pushed or shoved the woman ever 15.59 33.11 *** 12.67 31.33 *** 17.45 33.33 *** 16.67 34.67 *** 

Hit the woman with a fist or with something 
else that could hurt her in last 3 months  

2.44 11.78 *** 2.67 11.33 *** 2.67 11.33 *** 2.00 12.67 *** 

Hit the woman with a fist or with something 
else that could hurt her in last 12 months  

4.44 14.44 *** 3.33 12.67 *** 6.67 16.00 ** 3.33 14.67 *** 

Hit the woman with a fist or with something 
else that could hurt her ever 

7.81 18.67 *** 6.71 18.00 *** 10.74 19.33 * 6.00 18.67 *** 

Kicked, dragged, beaten, choked or burned the 
woman in last 3 months 

1.56 14.22 *** 0.67 11.33 *** 2.67 16.00 *** 1.33 15.33 *** 

Kicked, dragged, beaten, choked or burned the 
woman in last 12 months 

3.56 17.56 *** 3.33 15.33 *** 4.00 18.00 *** 3.33 19.33 *** 

Kicked, dragged, beaten, choked or burned the 
woman ever 

6.03 22.67 *** 6.04 22.67 *** 6.04 22.00 *** 6.00 23.33 *** 

Threatened to use or actually used a gun, knife 
or other weapon against the woman in last 3 
months 

0.22 1.56 * 0.00 3.33 * 0.67 0.00   0.00 1.33 *** 

Threatened to use or used a gun, knife or other 
weapon against the woman in last 12 months  0.45 1.78 † 0.67 3.33 † 0.67 0.67   0.00 1.33 *** 

Threatened to use or actually used a gun, knife 
or other weapon against the woman ever 

0.67 5.35 *** 0.67 7.38 *** 1.34 5.33 † 0.00 3.33 *** 

Physical violence during pregnancy 0.67 8.10 *** 0.67 11.03 *** 0.00 8.22 ** 1.33 4.96 † 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=not significant. 
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Table 17: Men’s and Women’s Self-reports of Sexual Violence in Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Full sample  (n=450 
couples) 

Comparison group 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention Group 1 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention group 2 
(n=150 couples) 

(1) (2) (3) (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

% % % % % % % % 

Physically forced the woman to have sex when she 
did not want to in last 3 months 9.11 29.69 *** 9.33 32.21 *** 6.67 22.82 *** 11.33 34.00 *** 

Physically forced the woman to have sex when she 
did not want to in last 12 months 10.67 31.63 *** 10.00 32.89 *** 10.00 24.67 *** 12.00 37.33 *** 

Physically forced the woman to have sex when she 
did not want to ever 13.17 36.69 *** 11.49 38.93 *** 12.67 30.20 *** 15.33 40.94 *** 

Woman had sex when she did not want to in last 3 
months because of fear of what her partner might do 3.56 34.22 *** 4.67 29.33 *** 4.67 33.33 *** 1.33 40.00 *** 

Woman had sex when she did not want to in last 12 
months because of fear of what her partner might do 4.67 36.89 *** 5.33 34.67 *** 6.00 34.00 *** 2.67 42.00 *** 

Woman had sex when she did not want to ever 
because of fear of what her partner might do 5.13 41.78 *** 6.08 39.33 *** 6.00 38.67 *** 3.33 47.33 *** 

Forced woman to do something sexual she found 
degrading or humiliating in last 3 months  NA 3.33 NA NA 3.33 NA NA 3.33 NA NA 3.33 NA 

Forced woman to do something sexual she found 
degrading or humiliating in last 12 months  NA 4.00 NA NA 4.67 NA NA 3.33 NA NA 4.00 NA 

Forced the woman to do something sexual that she 
found degrading or humiliating ever NA 5.11 NA NA 6.00 NA NA 5.33 NA NA 4.00 NA 

Sexual violence while the woman was pregnant 2.96 4.92 NS 2.70 6.67 *** 3.42 2.72 NS 2.76 5.33 NS 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=not significant. NA=data on men's perpetration of this form of sexual violence was not available in the baseline 
survey.  
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Table 18: Men’s and Women’s Self-report of Economic violence in Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Full sample  (n=450 
couples) 

Comparison group 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention Group 1 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention group 2 
(n=150 couples) 

(1) (2) (3) (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

% % % % % % % % 

Prohibited the woman from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money in 
last 3 months 5.13 16.74 *** 2.67 20.00 *** 5.37 11.49 † 7.38 18.67 ** 

Prohibited the woman from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money in 
last 12 months 6.24 17.86 *** 3.36 20.67 *** 6.67 12.16 † 8.67 20.67 ** 

Prohibited the woman from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money ever 7.80 21.43 *** 7.38 26.67 *** 7.33 14.19 † 8.67 23.33 *** 

Taken the woman’s money or earnings 
against her will in last 3 months 12.28 12.56 NS 13.42 14.09 NS 11.33 12.84 NS 12.08 10.74 NS 

Taken the woman’s money or earnings 
against her will in last 12 months  

6.44 13.84 *** 7.33 16.00 * 4.67 14.86 ** 7.33 10.67 NS 

Taken the woman’s money or earnings 
against her will ever 6.24 16.74 *** 7.38 20.00 ** 4.00 18.24 *** 7.33 12.00 NS 

Thrown the woman out of the house in last 3 
months 9.35 14.51 * 10.67 12.67 NS 10.74 16.89 NS 6.67 14.00 * 

Thrown the woman out of the house in last 
12 months 14.25 17.41 NS 12.67 16.00 NS 16.11 20.27 NS 14.00 16.00 NS 

Thrown the woman out of the house ever 
22.32 26.12 NS 23.33 26.67 NS 23.49 28.38 NS 20.13 23.33 NS 

The man kept money from his earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for himself in 
last 3 months  7.61 16.14 *** 5.33 16.11 ** 6.08 16.22 ** 11.41 16.11 NS 

The man kept money from his earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for himself  
in last 12 months 8.46 17.41 *** 7.33 17.33 ** 6.04 17.57 ** 12.00 17.33 NS 

The man kept money from his earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for himself 
ever 8.46 22.10 *** 6.67 22.67 *** 6.04 23.65 *** 12.67 20.00 † 

Economic violence during pregnancy  
2.23 13.42 *** 2.00 10.67 *** 1.34 18.37 *** 3.33 11.33 ** 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=not significant. 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 62 

 
Table 19: Men’s and Women’s Self-reports of Emotional Violence in Comparison Group and Intervention Groups 1 and 2, n=450 couples, Tanzania, 2015.  

  

Full sample  (n=450 
couples) 

Comparison group 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention Group 1 
(n=150 couples) 

Intervention group 2 
(n=150 couples) 

(1) (2) (3) (4) (5) 
 

(7) (8) 
 

(10) (11) (12) 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

Men  Women  
p 

% % % % % % % % 

Insulted a partner or deliberately made her feel 
bad about herself in last 3 months 20.71 39.78 *** 21.48 36.00 ** 18.00 44.67 *** 22.67 38.67 *** 
Insulted a partner or deliberately made her feel 
bad about herself in last 12 months 34.30 50.67 *** 33.56 47.33 * 33.33 52.67 *** 36.00 52.00 *** 

Insulted a partner or deliberately made her feel 
bad about herself ever 43.08 56.44 *** 40.27 54.67 * 44.30 58.00 * 44.67 56.67 * 

Belittled or humiliated the woman in front of 
other people in last 3 months 0.67 16.44 *** 2.03 9.33 ** 0.00 20.00 *** 0.00 20.00 *** 

Belittled or humiliated the woman in front of 
other people in last 12 months 2.23 18.22 *** 3.36 12.00 ** 1.33 21.33 *** 2.00 21.33 *** 

Belittled or humiliated the woman in front of 
other people ever 4.03 21.78 *** 7.43 14.67 * 1.34 26.67 *** 3.33 24.00 *** 

Done things to scare or intimidate the woman 
on purpose in last 3 months  11.58 41.78 *** 10.67 39.33 *** 14.09 40.67 *** 10.00 45.33 *** 

Done things to scare or intimidate the woman 
on purpose in last 12 months  19.78 45.11 *** 20.00 38.67 *** 22.67 47.33 *** 16.67 49.33 *** 

Done things to scare or intimidate the woman 
on purpose ever  25.00 49.55 *** 24.83 45.95 *** 28.86 50.00 ** 21.33 52.67 *** 

Threatened to hurt the woman in last 3 
months 3.56 14.32 *** 3.36 12.67 ** 4.00 14.29 ** 3.33 16.00 *** 

Threatened to hurt the woman in last 12 
months 6.01 17.49 *** 6.71 17.57 ** 6.67 16.22 ** 4.67 18.67 *** 

Threatened to hurt the woman ever 8.28 22.94 *** 9.46 24.00 *** 9.40 22.15 ** 6.00 22.67 *** 

Hurt people who the woman cared about in 
last 3 months 2.00 18.22 *** 0.67 17.33 *** 3.33 19.33 *** 2.00 18.00 *** 

Hurt people who the woman cared about in 
last 12 months 3.56 19.11 *** 2.68 18.67 *** 4.67 20.00 *** 3.33 18.67 *** 

Hurt people who the woman cared about ever  4.93 23.11 *** 3.40 22.67 *** 6.04 25.33 *** 5.33 21.33 *** 

Notes: ***p≤.001; **p≤.01; *p≤.05; †p≤.10. NS=Not Significant. 
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APPENDIX B: Women’s and Men’s Survey Questionnaires 
 

 
WOMEN’S QUESTIONNAIRE 

1A:  ROUND 1/Baseline Survey (Draft English Version) 
A mixed methods study to test the effectiveness of TEVAW: a program to address intimate partner 

violence in Northern Tanzania  
The Center for Global Health and Development (CGHD), Boston University  

World Education Inc., Boston  
 

Preliminary Information: 
P1  Survey Code  

P2 District    

P3 Ward Code  

P4 Village Code  

P5 Intervention Code 

0=No intervention 

1=Male peer-group workshops only 

2=Male peer-group workshops and community 

dialogue 

 

P6 LIMCA code   

P7 House Number   

P8 GIS Code  

P9 Respondent name   

P10 Respondent’s spouse’s name  

P11 Enumerator Code   

P12 Enumerator Name    

P13 Enumerator signature  

P14 Today’s date (dd/mm/yyyy):   

P15 Time started interview: (24 hours)   

P16 Time ended interview:  (24 hours)   

P17 ***Confirm consent was granted***   ________ Yes (Proceed)     or No (STOP) 

 
Instrument Review 

Enumerator Initials: 
Date: 

Supervisor Initials: 
Date: 

Data Entry 1 Initials: 
Date: 

Supervisor Initials: 
Date: 
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READ THE FOLLOWING TO THE PARTICIPANT: Thank you for your willingness to participate in this 
study. Your answers will help us to better understand how to address conflict in intimate relationships. 
Some of the questions are sensitive and we appreciate your consideration in answering them truthfully. 
Please remember that you may refuse to answer any questions and to stop the interview at anytime.  
Thank you again for your willingness to participate.  
 
Module 1: Household Characteristics 

100 How many people live you’re your 
household (here living refers to spending at 
least four nights a week)? 

  

101 How old is the oldest person?   
102 How old is the youngest person?   
103 Are you the head of the household? Yes     1 

No       0 
 

104 What is your relationship to the head of 
household? 

SELF                             1 
SPOUSE                       2 
CHILD                           3 
GRANDCHILD             4 
NIECE/NEPHEW         5 
COUSIN                         6 
OTHER (SPECIFY):      7 

 

105 What is the main source of drinking water  
for members of your household? 

PIPED WATER 
PIPED INTO DWELLING . . . . . . . . . . 1 
PIPED INTO YARD/PLOT . . . . . . . . . . 2 
PUBLIC TAP . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 
NEIGHBOUR'S TAP . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 4 
WATER FROM OPEN WELL 
OPEN WELL IN DWELLING . . . . . . . . 5 
OPEN WELL IN YARD/PLOT . . . . . 6 
OPEN PUBLIC WELL . . . . . . . . . . . . 7 
NEIGHBOUR'S OPEN WELL . . . . . . . . 8 
WATER FROM COVERED WELL OR 
BOREHOLE 
PROTECTED WELL IN 
DWELLING . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 9 
PROTECTED WELL IN 
YARD/PLOT . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 10 
PROTECTED PUBLIC WELL . . . . . . . . 11 
NEIGHBOUR'S BOREHOLE . . . . . . . . 12 
SURFACE WATER 
SPRING . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 13 
RIVER/STREAM . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 14 
POND/LAKE . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 15 
DAM . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 16 
RAINWATER . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 17 
TANKER TRUCK . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 18 
BOTTLED WATER . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 19 
OTHER ________________________ 20 
(SPECIFY) 

Skips  

106 What kind of toilet facility do members of  
your household usually use? 

FLUSH/ POUR FLUSH TO PIPED 
SEWER SYSTEM . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
FLUSH/ POUR FLUSH TO PIPED 
SEPTIC TANK . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 2 
FLUSH/ POUR FLUSH TO PIT 
LATRINE . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 
FLUSH/ POUR FLUSH TO 
ELSEWHERE . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 4 
PIT LATRINE 
VENTILATED IMPROVED 
PIT LATRINE (VIP) . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 
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PIT LATRINE WITH SLAB . . . . . . . . 6 
PIT LATRINE WITHOUT SLAB/OPEN 
PIT . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 7 
COMPOSTING TOILET/ECOSAN . . . 8 
BUCKET . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 9 
NO FACILITY/BUSH/FIELD . . . . . . . . 10 
OTHER ________________________ 11 
(SPECIFY) 

107  
Do you or anyone in your household have?  (circle 
all that apply) 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 Yes No  

 
 

Watch 
1 0 

 
 

A car or truck 
1 0 

 
 

Bajaj / Motorcycle 
1 0 

 
 

Bicycle 
1 0 

 
 

Mobile phone 
1 0 

 
 

Radio 
1 0 

 
 

Television 
1 0 

 
 

Stereo system 
1 0 

 
 

DVD / CD / VDC 
1 0 

 
 

Gas stove 
1 0 

 
 

Charcoal stove 
1 0 

 
 

Wood stove 
1 0 

 
 

 Electric stove 
1 0 

 
 

Paraffin Lamp  
1 0 

 Refrigerator 1 0 
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Bed 
1 0 

 
 

Mattress 
1 0 

 
 

Wheelbarrow 
1 0 

 
 

Pickaxe 
1 0 

 
 

Shovel  
1 0 

 
 

Plough 
1 0 

 
 

Water pump 
1 0 

 
 

Solar power 
1 0 

 
 

Sewing machine 
1 0 

 
 

Electricity  
1 0 

 
 

Generator 1 0 

 A bank account 1 0  

108 What type of fuel does your household 
mainly use for cooking? 

ELECTRICITY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
BOTTLED GAS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 2 
PARAFFIN / KEROSENE . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 
CHARCOAL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 4 
FIREWOOD . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 
CROP RESIDUALS, STRAW, GRASS 6 
ANIMAL DUNG . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .7 
NO FOOD 
COOKED IN HOUSEHOLD . . . . . . . . 8 
OTHER ________________________ 9 

 

109 What is the main source of energy for 
lighting in the household? 

ELECTRICITY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
SOLAR ……………..2 
GAS ………...3 
PARAFFIN-HURRICANE LAMP . . . 4 
PARAFFIN-PRESSURE LAMP . . . . . 5 
PARAFFIN-WICK LAMP . . . . . . . . . . 6 
CANDLES ……………..7 
OTHER _____________________ 
(SPECIFY)………………………………8 

 

110 What is the main material of the floor of 
your home?  
 
MARK ONLY ONE. 

EARTH, SAND, DUNG . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
WOOD PLANKS, BAMBOO, PALM . . . 2 
PARQUET OR POLISHED WOOD . . . 3 
VINYL OR ASPHALT STRIPS . . . . . . . . 4 
CERAMIC TILES, TERRAZZO . . . . . . . . 5 
CEMENT . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 6 
CARPET . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 7 
OTHER ________________________ 8 
(SPECIFY) 

 

111 What is the wall material of your home? GRASS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
POLES AND MUD . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 2 
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SUN-DRIED BRICKS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 
BAKED BRICKS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .4 
WOOD, TIMBER . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 
CEMENT BLOCKS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 6 
STONES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 7 
OTHER _____________________ 8 
(SPECIFY) 

112 What is the roofing material of your home? GRASS / THATCH / MUD . . . . . . . . . . 1 
IRON SHEETS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .2 
TILES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3 
CONCRETE. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .4 
OTHER _____________________5 
(SPECIFY) 

 

113 How many rooms in your household are 
used for sleeping? 

ROOMS . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

114 Please indicate the sources of household 
income  (Circle all) Salaried employment 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

Small business, shop or 
kiosk 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Small household income 
generating activity 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Dowry 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Sale of crops / animals 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Sale of assets 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Remittances (cash 
donations from friends / 

family) 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Government / NGO aid, 
grant or other financial 

support 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Casual daily work 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

 Other Specify:  
Yes=1 
No=0 

115 How many acres of land for farming or 
grazing does this household own? 
 
(PUT '0000.0' IF NONE AND 9999.8 IF DOESN'T KNOW) 

ACRES FOR FARMING  
ACRES FOR GRAZING 

 

116 Does the household use land for farming or 
grazing that it doesn’t own? 
 
IF YES: Is it rented, sharecropped, private 
land provided free, or open 
access/communal/other? 

YES, RENTED . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
YES, SHARECROPPED . . . . .  2 
YES, PRIVATE LAND PROVIDED 
FREE……………………………. 3 
YES, OPEN ACCESS/COMMUNAL . . 4 
NO . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0 

 

117 How many acres of land are used? 
 
(PUT '0000.0' IF NONE AND 9999.8 IF 
DOESN'T KNOW) 

ACRES FOR FARMING  
ACRES FOR GRAZING 

 

118 Household agricultural assets (Enter # of 
each asset) 

(#) Chickens   
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Duck  

 
 

(#) Goats  

 
 

(#) Cows  

 
 

(#) Sheep  

 
 

(#) Pigs  

 
 

(#) Donkeys  

 
 

(#) Beehive  

 
 

Other Specify  

119 Did your household experience a food 
shortage this year? (Circle all that apply) 
 
If no, go to 221 

Yes, between January and 
March 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

Yes, between April and 
June 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Yes, between July and 
September 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Yes, between October and 
January 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Yes, all year 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

No, my household did not 
experience a food shortage 

in the last 12 months 

Yes=1 
No=0 

120 In the last 4 weeks was there ever no food 
to eat of any kind in your household?  
(Circle one) 

Never 
1  

 
 

Rarely 
2 

 
 

Sometimes 
3 

 
 

Always 
4 

121 In the last 4 weeks did anyone in your 
household go to sleep hungry?  (Circle one) 

Never 
1  

 
 

Rarely 
2 

 
 

Sometimes 
3 

 Always 4 
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122 In the last 4 weeks did anyone in your 

household go a whole day and night without 
eating?  (Circle one) 

Never 
1  

 
 

Rarely 
2 

 
 

Sometimes 
3 

 
 

Always 
4 

 
123 

Where do you get the food your household 
consumes? (Circle all that apply) We buy our food  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

We grow our food 
(agriculture, horticulture)  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

We raise our food (poultry, 
livestock)  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

We depend on food aid 
Yes=1 
No=0 

124 In the past month, what did you do with your 
money? (Circle all that apply) I put the money in savings 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

I used all my money to buy 
things for my household 

(food, rent, transport, etc.) 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

I used the money to pay for 
health or education 

expenses 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

I used the money to repay 
debts / loans 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

I used the money to Invest / 
Improve my house or 

farming capacity 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

I gave it out as a loan to 
family / friends 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

I sent the money to family / 
friends to help them 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Other Specify 
 

Yes=1 
No=0 

125 How often do you or your household save? 
(Select one) 

Daily 1  

 
 

Weekly  2 

 
 

Monthly  3 

 
 

Annually  4 

 
 

Random / Intermittently 5 

 
 

I / we Don't Save 0 
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126 What are your top two sources of savings? 
(Select two) 

Agricultural (Crop / 
livestock) sales 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

Small Business / IGA 
income 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Employment income 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Remittances (Friends / 
Family) 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Government / NGO/ CBO / 
FBO Support 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Other Specify 
 

Yes=1 
No=0 

127 Do you have a loan from any of the 
following institutions? (Select all that apply) 

Bank 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

Microfinance Bank /SACCO 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

MFI - FINCA, PRIDE, 
BRAC etc. 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Money lender 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Informal Savings / Credit 
Group (SILC/WORTH)  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

NGO, Government or 
Donor 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

Friends / Family 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

No, I don't have a loan  
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

 Other Specify 
Yes=1 
No=0 

128 What is the purpose / reason for the loan? 
(Select all that apply) 

To buy food 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 

 
 

To pay medical bills 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To pay school fees 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To buy farm inputs 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To buy inventory 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To buy equipment 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To start new business / 
petty trade  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 
 

To build or improve a house 
Yes=1 
No=0 

 To pay other debt Yes=1 
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 No=0 

 
 

Other Specify 
  

Yes=1 
No=0 

129 In the past month, have you made 
repayments on any of your loans? 

Yes, I have made payments 
on all of my loans  

1  

 
 

Yes, I have made payments 
on some of my loans  

2 

 
 

No I have not made any 
payments on my loans  

0 

130 
 

Why were you unable to make payments on 
all / any of your loans? 

Did not earn enough money 
for repayment 

1  

 
 

Business emergency / 
unexpected cost 

2 

 
 

Health emergency / 
unexpected cost 

3 

 
 

I did not want to pay 4 

 
 

Other Specify 
  

5 
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Module 1: Social, demographic and economic characteristics: 
101 In what month and year were you 

born? 
MONTH . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
DON'T KNOW MONTH . . . . . . . . . 98 
YEAR . . . . . . . . . . . . 
DON'T KNOW YEAR . . . . . . . . . 9998 
 

skips 

102 How old were you at your last 
birthday? 

AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS   

103 Have you ever attended school? YES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
NO . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0 

 

104 What is the highest level of school 
you attended: primary, secondary, 
or higher?  
 

PREPRIMARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0  
PRIMARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1 
POST-PRIMARY TRAINING . . . . . . 2 
SECONDARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  3 
POST-SECONDAY TRAINING . . . . 4 
UNIVERSITY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 

 

105 What is the highest grade you 
completed at that 
level?  
IF COMPLETED LESS THAN 
ONE YEAR AT THAT LEVEL 
RECORD '00'. 

GRADE . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

106 Do you read a newspaper or 
magazine at least once a week, 
less than once a week or not at 
all?  
 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

107 Do you listen to the radio at least 
once a week, less than once a 
week or not at all? 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

108 Do you watch television at least 
once a week, less than once a 
week or not at all? 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

109 How old were you when you the 
first time you got married?  

AGE (IN COMPLETED YEARS)  
 

 

110 Which of the following best 
describes how you came to marry 
husband?  
 

WE CHOSE EACH OTHER................................1  
MARRIAGE WAS ARRANGED........................2  
MARRIAGE WAS NEGOTIATED WITH ELDERS AND SHE 
HAD TO AGREE........3  
 

 

111 Does your husband/partner have 
other wives or does he live with 
other women? 

YES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
NO . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0 
DON'T KNOW . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 98 

 

113 Are you the first, second, … wife? RANK . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  
114 Have you been married before to 

another man? 
YES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
NO . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0 
REFUSED TO ANSWER . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 96 

 

115 How did that marriage end? DIVORCE……………………………….1  
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DEATH OF HUSBAND ………………..2 
REFUSED TO ANSWER………………96 

116 How old were you when you first 
started living with your current 
husband? 

AGE (IN COMPLETED YEARS)  
 

 

117 Did your current marriage involve 
bride price payment?  

YES DOWRY ......................................................... 1  
YES, BRIDE PRICE ................................................ 2  
NO DOWRY/BRIDE PRICE ...................................0 

 

118 Have you worked or earned 
money in the last 12 months?  
 

YES……………..………………………………1 
NO……………………………...........................0 
 

 

119 What kind of work do/did you 
normally do?  
 

PROFESSIONAL: DR, NURSE, TEACHER.....1  
WHITE COLLAR: SECRETARY, OFFICEWORK............2  
BLUE COLLAR: FACTORY WORK, WAITRESS................3 
TRADING/BUSINESS……………….....….......4  
MANUAL LABOUR.……………………….….5  
FARMER/ FISHING…………..………….........6  
SECURITY: POLICE, ARMY ETC...................7  
DRIVER/TAXI DRIVER…………………….....8  
SEX WORKER………………............................9  
NEVER WORKED/STUDENT.........................10  
 

 

120 How much do you earn per 
month?  

OPTIONS ADJUSTED FOR TANZANIA  

121 How often would you say that 
people in your home go without 
food because of lack of money?  
 

EVERY WEEK………………………………………..1  
EVERY MONTH BUT NOT EVERY WEEK.…2  
IT HAPPENS BUT NOT EVERY MONTH…..3 
NEVER………………………………………..………0 
 

 

122 If a person became ill in your 
home and money was needed for 
treatment or medicine, how easy 
would you say it would be to find 
the money?  
 

VERY DIFFICULT…………………………..………..1  
SOMEWHAT DIFFICULT…………………..……..2  
SOMEWHAT EASY………………………..……….3  
VERY EASY………………………………..…………..4  

 

123 Have you ever heard of any 
campaigns or activities in your 
community or workplace that talk 
about preventing violence against 
women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 

 

124 Have you ever seen an 
advertisement or public service 
announcement on television about 
violence against women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 

 

125 Have you ever participated in an 
activity (group session, rally, etc.) 
in your community or workplace 
on violence against women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 
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Module 2. ATTITUDES ABOUT RELATIONS BETWEEN MEN AND WOMEN 

GEM SCALE 
 Strongly agree Agree Disagree Strongly disagree 

201 A woman’s most important 
role is to take care of her 
home and cook for her 
family.  

1 2 3 4 

202 Men need sex more than 
women do.  

1 2 3 4 

203 There are times when a 
woman deserves to be 
beaten.  

1 2 3 4 

204 It is a woman’s responsibility 
to avoid getting pregnant.  

1 2 3 4 

205 A woman should tolerate 
violence in order to keep her 
family together.  

1 2 3 4 

206 I would be outraged if my 
wife asked me to use a 
condom.  

1 2 3 4 

207 If someone insults me, I will 
defend my reputation, with 
force if I have to.  

1 2 3 4 

208 To be a man, you need to be 
tough 

1 2 3 4 

IDEAS ABOUT GENDER RELATIONS 
209 I think that people should be 

treated the same whether 
they are male or female.  

1 2 3 4 

210 I think that a woman should 
obey her husband.  

1 2 3 4 

211 I think that a man should 
have the final say in all 
family matters.  

1 2 3 4 

212 I think that men should share 
the work around the house 
with women, such as doing 
dishes, cleaning and 
cooking.  

1 2 3 4 

213 I think that if a man has paid 
bride price for his wife, he 
owns her. (OPTIONAL)  

1 2 3 4 

214 I think that a woman cannot 
refuse to have sex with her 
husband. 

1 2 3 4 

215 I think that if a wife does 
something wrong, her 
husband has the right to 
punish her.  

1 2 3 4 

216 I think that when a woman is 
raped, she is usually to 
blame for putting herself in 
that situation.  

1 2 3 4 

217 I think that if a woman 1 2 3 4 
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doesn’t physically fight back, 
it’s not rape.  
 

218 I think that it would be 
shameful to have a 
homosexual son.  
 

1 2 3 4 

 
Module 3: Psychological factors, substance abuse, risky sexual behavior 
301 The last time you had sex, who 

was it with?  
 

HUSBAND / MAIN 
PARTNER..……………..….……1  
OTHER PARTNER…………………….2 
SOMEONE I WENT WITH 
ONCE……………...3 
FRIEND…………….….............……4 
EX-‐PARTNER…………5 
Other………………………….….6 

SKIPS 

302 Have you ever been tested for 
HIV? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

303 Did you receive the results of the test? Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

304 If yes, what were the results of the test Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96Refused to 
answer=96 

 

305 Has your husband/partner been 
tested for HIV? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

307 Did husband/partner receive the 
results of the test? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

308 If yes, what were the results of the test Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

309 How often have your partner(s) 
used condoms when having sex 
with you in the past year?  
 

NEVER………………. …….......1 
OCCASIONALLY …….....................2 
MOSTLY.............................3  
ALWAYS............................4  

 

310 Including stable partners and 
occasional partners, how many 
people have you had sex with in 
the last year?  
 

1PERSON......................................1  
2 or 3 PEOPLE.........................2  
4–10 PEOPLE................3  
11–20 PEOPLE......................................4  
MORE THAN 20 PEOPLE.................5 
NONE………………………0 

 

311 How often do you drink alcohol?  
 

EVERY DAY OR NEARLY EVERY DAY.1  
ONCE OR TWICE A WEEK……………2  
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1 – 3 TIMES IN A MONTH…..3  
LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH……….4  
NEVER …………………………0 

312 How many drinks containing 
alcohol do you have on a typical 
day when you are drinking?  
 

1 OR 2………………….........1  
3 OR 4…………………...........2  
5 OR 6…………………………........3  
7 OR 9……………………............4  
10 OR MORE……………….......5  

 

313 How many times have you used 
drugs in the last 12 months?  
 

EVERY DAY OR NEARLY EVERY DAY.. 1 
WEEKLY…………...........................2  
ONCE A MONTH……………...........3  
LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH..................4  
NEVER ............................0  

 

314 In the past 12 months, have you 
experienced any of the following 
forms of violence outside the 
home?  
 

No=0 
Yes =1 

By Who? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

a Been punched or hit No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative .…3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

b  Been threatened with a knife or 
other weapon (excluding firearms) 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

c Been threatened with a gun No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ……3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5  
Boss …………..6 

 

315 In the past 12 months, have you 
done any of the following forms of 
violence outside the home?  
 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

a Punched or hit No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

b  Threatened with a knife or other 
weapon (excluding firearms) 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
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Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

c Threatened with a gun No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative …3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

 
Module 4. Motherhood 
401 How many biological children do you have?  

 
NUMBER OF CHILDREN 
................. [ ][ ]  
NONE  

SKIPS 

a How many male?   
b How many female?   
402 How old is your youngest biological child?  

 
AGE (YEARS) ............... [ ][ ]  
IF YOUNGER THAN 1 
YEAR ENTER “00”  

 

403 How old is your eldest biological child?  AGE (YEARS) .............. [ ][ ] 
IF YOUNGER THAN 1 
YEAR ENTER “00” IF ONLY 
ONE CHILD, ENTER SAME 
AGE AS PREVIOUS 
QUESTION  

 

404 Do you have any children (biological or 
otherwise) under age 18 living with you?  

Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

405 Do you have any biological children under 
18 who do not live with you? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

406 Do any of your children have HIV? Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96 

 

407 Have you ever had a miscarriage? Yes=1 
No=0 
Don’t know=98 
Refused to answer=96  

 

408 If yes, what was the reason for the 
miscarriage?  

  

409 We’d like now to ask some questions about 
how often you do certain things with the 
children under 18 years old who live in your 
home. Please say if you do the following 
never, sometimes, often or very often:  

Never Sometimes Often  Very 
Often 

A How often do you play or do activities with 
the children?  

1 2 3 4 

B How often do you talk about personal 
matters with the children, such as their 
relationships, worries or feelings?  

1 2 3 4 
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C How often do you help any of the children 
with their homework?  

1 2 3 4 

D  How often do you punish your children by 
smacking or beating them?  

1 2 3 4 

 
Module 5. Intimate Partner Violence 

Emotional ABUSE  
501a How often in the last 3 months has your 

partner insulted you or deliberately made 
you feel bad about yourself? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

501b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner insulted you or deliberately made 
you feel bad about yourself? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

501c Has your partner ever insulted you or 
deliberately made you feel bad about 
yourself?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

502a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner belittled or humiliated you in front 
of other people? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

502b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner belittled or humiliated you in front 
of other people?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

 

502c Has your partner ever belittled or 
humiliated you in front of other people?   
 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

503a Has your partner ever done things to 
scare or intimidate you on purpose for 
example by the way he looked at you, by 
yelling and smashing things? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

503b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner done things to scare or intimidate 
you on purpose for example by the way 
he looked at you, by yelling and 
smashing things?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

503c Has your partner ever done things to 
scare or intimidate you on purpose for 
example by the way he looked at you, by 
yelling and smashing things?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

504a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner threatened you? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

504b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner threatened you?  
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

 

504c Has your partner ever threatened to hurt 
you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

505a How often in the last 3 months, has your 
partner hurt people who you care about 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
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as a way of hurting you, or damaged 
things of importance to you? 

FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

505b How often in the last 12 months, has your 
partner hurt people who you care about 
as a way of hurting you, or damaged 
things of importance to you?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

 

505c Has your partner ever hurt people who 
you care about as a way of hurting you, 
or damaged things of importance to you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

PHYSICAL ABUSE  
506a How often in the last 3 months has your 

partner slapped you or thrown something 
at you that could hurt? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

506b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner slapped you or thrown something 
at you that could hurt?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

506c Has your partner ever slapped you or 
thrown something at you that could hurt?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

507a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner pushed or shoved you? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

507b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner pushed or shoved you?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

507c Has your partner ever pushed or shoved 
you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

508a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner hit you with a fist or with 
something else that could hurt you? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

508b How often in the past 12 months has your 
partner hit you with a fist or with 
something else that could hurt you?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

508c Has your partner ever hit you with a fist or 
with something else that could hurt you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

509a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner kicked, dragged, beaten, choked 
or burned you? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

509b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner kicked, dragged, beaten, choked 
or burned you?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

509c Has your partner ever kicked, dragged, 
beaten, choked or burned you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

510a How often in the last 3 months has your NEVER…......................................................1  
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partner threatened to use or actually used 
a gun, knife or other weapon against 
you? 

ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

510b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner threatened to use or actually used 
a gun, knife or other weapon against 
you?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

510c Has your partner ever threatened to use 
or actually used a gun, knife or other 
weapon against you? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

511 Has your partner done any of these 
things while you were pregnant? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

SEXUAL ABUSE  
512a How often in the last 3 months has he 

physically forced you to have sexual 
intercourse when you did not want to? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

512b How often in the past 12 months has he 
physically forced you to have sexual 
intercourse when you did not want to? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

512c Has your partner ever physically forced 
you to have sexual intercourse when you 
did not want to? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

513a How often in the last 3 months did you 
have sexual intercourse when you did not 
want because you were afraid of what he 
might do? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

513b How often in the past 12 months did you 
have sexual intercourse when you did not 
want because you were afraid of what he 
might do? 
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

513c Have you ever had sexual intercourse 
when you did not want because you were 
afraid of what your partner might do? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

514a How often in the past 3 months has he 
forced you to do something sexual that 
you found degrading or humiliating? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

514b How often in the past 12 months has he 
forced you to do something sexual that 
you found degrading or humiliating? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

514c Has your partner ever forced you to do 
something sexual that you found 
degrading or humiliating? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

515 Has your partner done any of these 
things while you were pregnant? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

ECONOMIC ABUSE  
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516a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner prohibited you from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money 
in the past 12 months? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

516b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner prohibited you from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money 
in the past 12 months?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

516c Has your partner ever prohibited you from 
getting a job, going to work, trading or 
earning money? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

517a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner taken your money or earnings 
against your will? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

517b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner taken your money or earnings 
against your will?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

517c Has your partner ever taken your money 
or earnings against your will? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

518a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner thrown you out of the house? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

518b How often in the last 12 months has your 
partner thrown you out of the house?  
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

518c Has your partner ever thrown you out of 
the house? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

519a How often in the last 3 months has your 
partner kept money from his earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for 
himself when he knew you were finding it 
hard to afford the household expenses? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

519b How often in the last 12 months as your 
partner kept money from his earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for 
himself when he knew you were was 
finding it hard to afford the household?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

519c Has your partner ever kept money from 
his earnings for alcohol, tobacco or other 
things for himself when he knew you 
were finding it hard to afford the 
household expenses? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

520 Has your partner done any of these 
things while you were pregnant? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................0 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 
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MEN’S QUESTIONNAIRE 

1A:  ROUND 1/Baseline Survey (Draft English Version) 
A mixed methods study to test the effectiveness of TEVAW: a program to address intimate partner 

violence in Northern Tanzania  
The Center for Global Health and Development (CGHD), Boston University  

World Education Inc., Boston  
 

 
Preliminary Information:   

P1  Survey Code  

P2 District    

P3 Ward Code  

P4 Village Code  

P5 Intervention Code 

0=No intervention 

1=Male peer-group workshops only 

2=Male peer-group workshops and 

community dialogue 

 

P6 LIMCA code   

P7 House Number   

P8 GIS Code  

P9 Respondent name   

P10 Respondent’s spouse’s name  

P11 Enumerator Code   

P12 Enumerator Name    

P13 Enumerator signature  

P14 Today’s date (dd/mm/yyyy):   

P15 Time started interview: (24 hours)   

P16 Time ended interview:  (24 hours)   

P17 ***Confirm consent was granted***   ________ Yes (Proceed)     or No (STOP) 

Instrument Review 

Enumerator Initials: 
Date: 

Supervisor Initials: 
Date: 

Data Entry 1 Initials: 
Date: 

Supervisor Initials: 
Date: 

 
READ THE FOLLOWING TO THE PARTICIPANT: Thank you for your willingness to participate in this 
study. Your answers will help us to better understand how to address conflict in intimate relationships. 
Some of the questions are sensitive and we appreciate your consideration in answering them truthfully. 
Please remember that you may refuse to answer any questions and to stop the interview at anytime.  
Thank you again for your willingness to participate.  
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Module 1: Social, demographic and economic characteristics: 

101 In what month and year were 
you born? 

MONTH . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
DON'T KNOW MONTH . . . . . . . . . 98 
YEAR . . . . . . . . . . . . 
DON'T KNOW YEAR . . . . . . . . . 9998 

skips 

102 How old were you at your last 
birthday? 

AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS   

103 Have you ever attended 
school? 

YES . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
NO . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0 

 

104 What is the highest level of 
school you attended: primary, 
secondary, or higher?  
 

PREPRIMARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 0  
PRIMARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .1 
POST-PRIMARY TRAINING . . . . . . 2 
SECONDARY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  3 
POST-SECONDAY TRAINING . . . . 4 
UNIVERSITY . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 5 

 

105 What is the highest grade you 
completed at that level?  
IF COMPLETED LESS THAN 
ONE YEAR AT THAT LEVEL 
RECORD '00'. 

GRADE . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .  

106 Do you read a newspaper or 
magazine at least once a 
week, less than once a week 
or not at all?  
 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

107 Do you listen to the radio at 
least once a week, less than 
once a week or not at all? 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

108 Do you watch television at 
least once a week, less than 
once a week or not at all? 

ALMOST EVERYDAY . . . . . . . . . . . 1 
AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK . . . . . . . 2 
LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK . . . . . .3 
NOT AT ALL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .0 
 

 

109 How old were you when you 
the first time you got married?  

AGE (IN COMPLETED YEARS)  
 

 

110 Which of the following best 
describes how you came to 
marry your current or most 
recent wife?  

WE CHOSE EACH OTHER................................1  
MARRIAGE WAS ARRANGED........................2  
MARRIAGE WAS NEGOTIATED WITH ELDERS AND 
SHE HAD TO AGREE........3 

 

111 Do / did you have more than 
one wife at the same time? If 
yes, how many?  
 

ONLY ONE...........................................................1  
2 WIVES ..............................................................2  
3 WIVES...............................................................3  
4 WIVES...............................................................4  
MORE THAN 4 WIVES......................................5  

 

112 Did your marriage involve 
bride price payment?  

YES DOWRY ......................................................... 1  
YES, BRIDE PRICE ................................................ 2  
NO DOWRY/BRIDE PRICE ................................... 0 

 

113 Have you worked or earned 
money in the last 12 months?  
 

YES……………..………………………………1 
NO……………………………...........................0 
 

 

114 How much do you earn per 
month?  

OPTIONS ADJUSTED FOR TANZANIA  

115 What kind of work do/did you PROFESSIONAL: DR, NURSE, TEACHER.....1   
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normally do?  
 

WHITE COLLAR: OFFI..................................2  
BLUE COLLAR: FACTORY WORK, WAITER............3 
TRADING/BUSINESS……………….....….......4  
MANUAL LABOUR.……………………….….5  
FARMING/ FISHING…………..………….........6  
SECURITY: POLICE, ARMY ETC...................7  
DRIVER/TAXI DRIVER…………………….....8  
NEVER WORKED/STUDENT.........................9  

116 How often would you say that 
people in your home go 
without food because of lack 
of money?  

EVERY WEEK………………………………………..1  
EVERY MONTH BUT NOT EVERY WEEK.…2  
IT HAPPENS BUT NOT EVERY MONTH…..3 
NEVER………………………………………..…………0 

 

117 If a person became ill in your 
home and money was needed 
for treatment or medicine, 
how easy would you say it 
would be to find the money?  

VERY DIFFICULT…………………………..………..1  
SOMEWHAT DIFFICULT…………………..……..2  
SOMEWHAT EASY………………………..……….3  
VERY EASY………………………………..…………..4  

 

118 Have you ever heard of any 
campaigns or activities in your 
community or workplace that 
talk about preventing violence 
against women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 

 

119 Have you ever seen an 
advertisement or public 
service announcement on 
television about violence 
against women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 

 

120 Have you ever participated in 
an activity (group session, 
rally, etc.) in your community 
or workplace on violence 
against women?  

0 = No 
1 = Yes 
98= Do not know 

 

 
Module 2. Childhood Trauma Scale 

  NEVER  
 

SOMETIMES  OFTEN  VERY 
OFTEN 

201 Before I reached 18, I did not have enough to eat.  1 2 3 4 

202 Before I reached 18, I lived in different households 
at different times.  

1 2 3 4 

203 Before I reached 18, I saw or heard my mother 
being beaten by her husband or boyfriend.  

1 2 3 4 

204 Before I reached 18, I was told I was lazy or 
stupid or weak by someone in my family.  

1 2 3 4 

205 Before I reached 18, someone touched my 
buttocks or genitals or made me touch them when 
I did not want to.  

1 2 3 4 

206 Before I reached 18, I was insulted or humiliated 
by someone in my family in front of other people.  

1 2 3 4 

207 Before I reached 18, I was beaten at home with a 
belt or stick or whip or something else that was 
hard.  

1 2 3 4 

208 Before I reached 18, I had sex with a woman who 
was more than 5 years older than me.  

1 2 3 4 

209 Before I reached 18, one or both of my parents 
were too drunk or drugged to take care of me.  

1 2 3 4 
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210 Before I reached 18, I was beaten so hard at 
home that it left a mark or bruise.  

1 2 3 4 

211 Before I reached 18, I spent time outside the 
home and none of the adults at home knew where 
I was.  

1 2 3 4 

212 Before I reached 18, I had sex with someone 
because I was threatened or frightened or forced. 

1 2 3 4 

213 Before I reached 18, I was beaten or physically 
punished at school by a teacher or headmaster.  

1 2 3 4 

 
Module 3: Psychological factors, substance abuse, risky sexual behavior.  

301 The last time you had sex, 
who was it with?  
 

WIFE / MAIN PARTNER..……………..….……1 
OTHER PARTNER…………………………..…..2 
SOMEONE I WENT WITH ONCE……………...3 
FRIEND………………………….….............……4 
EX-‐PARTNER……………………..………......…5 
SEX WORKER OR SOMEONE I PAID TO HAVE 
SEX……………………………………….…...….6 

SKIPS 

302 Have you ever been 
tested for HIV? 

Yes=0 
No=1 
Refused to answer =96 
Do not know =98 

 

303 Did you receive the 
results of the test? 

0 = No  
1 = Yes 
2 = Refused  to respond 
98 =  Do not know 

 

304 If yes, what were the 
results of the test? 

0 = Negative 
1 = Positive  
96 = Refused  to respond 
98 = Do not know 

 

305 Has/have any of your 
current wife/wives been 
tested for HIV? 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

306 Did your current 
wife/wives receive the 
results of the test? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Refused to answer =96 
Do not know =98 

 

307 If yes, what were the 
results of the test(s) 

No=0 
Yes=1 
Refused to answer =96 
Do not know =98 

 

308 Did she/any of them 
receive a positive test 
result? 

Yes=1 
No=0 
Refused to answer =96 
Do not know =98 

 

309 How often have you used 
condoms when having 
sex in the past year?  
 

NEVER………………..………………. …….......1 
OCCASIONALLY ……........................................2 
MOSTLY ………..………....................................3 
ALWAYS ………………......................................4  

 

310 Including stable partners 
and occasional partners, 
how many people have 
you had sex with in the 
last year?  
 

1PERSON..................................................................1 
2 or 3 PEOPLE..........................................................2 
4–10 PEOPLE.............................................3  
11–20 PEOPLE.....................................4  
MORE THAN 20 PEOPLE......................................5 
NONE………………………………………………0 
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311 How often do you drink 
alcohol?  
 

EVERY DAY OR NEARLY EVERY DAY……..1 
ONCE OR TWICE A WEEK……………………2  
1 – 3 TIMES IN A MONTH…………………..3  
LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH……….4  
NEVER …………………………0  

 

312 How many drinks 
containing alcohol do you 
have on a typical day 
when you are drinking?  
 

1 OR 2…………………………….....................1  
3 OR 4…………………………….....................2  
5 OR 6…………………………………...............3  
7 OR 9…………………………………...............4  
10 OR MORE…………………………............5  

 

313 How many times have you 
used drugs in the last 12 
months?  
 

EVERY DAY OR NEARLY EVERY DAY.......1 
WEEKLY……………....................................2  
ONCE A MONTH………………....................3  
LESS THAN ONCE A MONTH..................4  
NEVER ........................................................0  

 

314 In the past 12 months, 
have you experienced any 
of the following forms of 
violence outside the 
home?  
 

No=0 
Yes =1 

By Who? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

a Been punched or hit No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

b  Been threatened with a 
knife or other weapon 
(excluding firearms) 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

c Been threatened with a 
gun 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5  
Boss …………..6 

 

315 In the past 12 months, 
have you done any of the 
following forms of violence 
outside the home?  
 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

a Punched or hit No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 
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b  Threatened with a knife or 
other weapon (excluding 
firearms) 

No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

c Threatened with a gun No=0 
Yes =1 

Against Whom? 
Spouse ………1 
Child ……….2 
Other Relative ………3 
Neighbor ………….4 
Friend …………5 
Boss …………..6 

 

 
Module 4. Fatherhood 

401 How many biological children do you 
have?  
 

NUMBER OF CHILDREN 
................. [ ][ ]  
NONE  

SKIPS 

a How many male?   

b How many female?   

402 How old is your youngest biological child?  
 

AGE (YEARS) ........ [ ][ ]  
IF YOUNGER THAN 1 
YEAR ENTER “00”  

 

403 How old is your eldest biological child?  AGE (YEARS) ........ [ ][ ] 
IF YOUNGER THAN 1 
YEAR ENTER “00” IF 
ONLY ONE CHILD, 
ENTER SAME AGE AS 
PREVIOUS QUESTION  

 

404 Do you have any children (biological or 
otherwise) under age 18 living with you?  

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

405 Do you have any biological children under 
18 who do not live with you? 

Yes=1 
No=0 

 

406 We’d like to ask some questions about 
how often you do certain things with the 
children under 18 years old who live in 
your home. Please say if you do the 
following never, sometimes, often or very 
often:  

Never Sometimes Often  Very Often 

A How often do you play or do activities with 
the children?  

1 2 3 4 

B How often do you talk about personal 
matters with the children, such as their 
relationships, worries or feelings?  

1 2 3 4 

C How often do you help any of the children 
with their homework?  

1 2 3 4 

D  How often do you punish your children by 
smacking or beating them?  

1 2 3 4 

 
Module 5. ATTITUDES ABOUT RELATIONS BETWEEN MEN AND WOMEN 

GEM SCALE 

 Strongly agree Agree Disagree Strongly 
disagree 

501 A woman’s most 1 2 3 4 
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important role is to take 
care of her home and 
cook for her family.  

502 Men need sex more than 
women do.  

1 2 3 4 

503 There are times when a 
woman deserves to be 
beaten.  

1 2 3 4 

504 It is a woman’s 
responsibility to avoid 
getting pregnant.  

1 2 3 4 

505 A woman should tolerate 
violence in order to keep 
her family together.  

1 2 3 4 

506 I would be outraged if my 
wife asked me to use a 
condom.  

1 2 3 4 

507 If someone insults me, I 
will defend my reputation, 
with force if I have to.  

1 2 3 4 

508 To be a man, you need to 
be tough 

1 2 3 4 

IDEAS ABOUT GENDER RELATIONS 

509 I think that people should 
be treated the same 
whether they are male or 
female.  

1 2 3 4 

510 I think that a woman 
should obey her husband.  

1 2 3 4 

511 I think that a man should 
have the final say in all 
family matters.  

1 2 3 4 

512 I think that men should 
share the work around the 
house with women, such 
as doing dishes, cleaning 
and cooking.  

1 2 3 4 

513 I think that if a man has 
paid bride price for his 
wife, he owns her. 
(OPTIONAL)  

1 2 3 4 

514 I think that a woman 
cannot refuse to have sex 
with her husband. 

1 2 3 4 

515 I think that if a wife does 
something wrong, her 
husband has the right to 
punish her.  

1 2 3 4 

516 I think that when a woman 
is raped, she is usually to 
blame for putting herself 
in that situation.  

1 2 3 4 

517 I think that if a woman 
doesn’t physically fight 
back, it’s not rape.  

1 2 3 4 
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Module 6. Attitudes on Intimate Partner Violence 

601. In your opinion, is a husband justified in hitting or beating his wife in the following situations: 

 Yes  No  Don’t Know 

If she goes out without telling him? 
If she neglects the children? 
If she argues with him? 
If she refuses to have sex with him? 
If she burns the food? 

GOES OUT . . . . . . . . . 1 2 98 

NEGLECTS CHILDREN . . … 1 2 98 

ARGUES . . . . . . . . . . . . 1 2 98 

REFUSES SEX . . . . . … 1 2 98 

BURNS FOOD . . . . . . . . 1 2 98 

 
Module 7. Intimate Partner Violence 

Emotional ABUSE  

701a How often in the last 3 months did you 
insult a partner or deliberately make her 
feel bad about herself? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

701b How often in the last 12 months did you 
insult a partner or deliberately make her 
feel bad about herself? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

701c Have you ever insulted a partner or 
deliberately made her feel bad about 
herself?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

702a How often in the last 3 months have you 
belittled or humiliated a partner in front of 
other people? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

702b How often in the last 12 months have you 
belittled or humiliated a partner in front of 
other people?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

 

702c Have you ever belittled or humiliated a 
partner in front of other people? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

703a How often in the last 3 months have you 
done things to scare or intimidate a 
partner on purpose for example by the 
way you looked at her, by yelling and 
smashing things? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

703b How often in the last 12 months have you 
done things to scare or intimidate a 
partner on purpose for example by the 
way you looked at her, by yelling and 
smashing things?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

703c Have you ever done things to scare or 
intimidate a partner on purpose for 
example by the way you looked at her, by 
yelling and smashing things? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

704a How often in the last 3 months have you 
threatened to hurt a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

704b How often in the last 12 months have you 
threatened to hurt a partner?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
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 FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

704c Have you ever threatened to hurt a 
partner? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

705a How often in the last 3 months have you 
hurt people your partner cares about as a 
way of hurting her or damaged things of 
importance to her? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

705b How often in the last 12 months have you 
hurt people your partner cares about as a 
way of hurting her, or damaged things of 
importance to her?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4  

 

705c Have you ever hurt people your partner 
cares about as a way of hurting her, or 
damaged things of importance to her? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

    

PHYSICAL ABUSE  

706a How often in the last 3 months have you 
slapped a partner or thrown something at 
her that could hurt her? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

706b How often in the last 12 months have you 
slapped a partner or thrown something at 
her that could hurt her? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

706c Have you ever slapped a partner or 
thrown something at her that could hurt 
her? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

707a How often in the last 3 months have you 
pushed or shoved a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

707b How often in the last 12 months have you 
pushed or shoved a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

707c Have you ever pushed or shoved a 
partner?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

708a How often in the last 3 months have you 
hit a partner with a fist or with something 
else that could hurt her? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

708b How often in the last 12 months have you 
hit a partner with a fist or with something 
else that could hurt her? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

708c Have you ever hit a partner with a fist or 
with something else that could hurt her?  

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

709a How often in the last 3 months have you 
kicked, dragged, beaten, chocked or 
burned a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 



BASELINE REPORT 6.3.16    

 

 91 

709b How often in the last 12 months have you 
kicked, dragged, beaten, choked or 
burned a partner?  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

709c Have you ever kicked, dragged, beaten, 
choked or burned a partner? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

710a How often in the last 3 months have you 
threatened to use or actually used a gun, 
knife or other weapon against a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

710b How often in the last 12 months have you 
threatened to use or actually used a gun, 
knife or other weapon against a partner? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

710c Have you ever threatened to use or 
actually used a gun, knife or other weapon 
against a partner? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

711 Have you done any of these things while 
your partner was pregnant? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

SEXUAL ABUSE  

712a How often in the last 3 months have you 
physically forced your wife to have sexual 
intercourse when she did not want to? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

712b How often in the last 12 months have you 
physically forced your wife to have sexual 
intercourse when she did not want to? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

712c Have you ever physically forced your wife 
to have sexual intercourse when she did 
not want to? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

713a How often in the last 3 months have you 
forced her to do something sexual that 
she found degrading or humiliating? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

713b How often in the last 12 months have you 
forced her to do something sexual that 
she found degrading or humiliating? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

713c Have you ever forced her to do something 
sexual that she found degrading or 
humiliating? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

714 Have you done any of these things while 
your partner was pregnant? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

ECONOMIC ABUSE  

715a How often in the last 3 months have you 
prohibited a partner from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning money? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 
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715b How often in the last 12 months have you 
prohibited a partner from getting a job, 
going to work, trading or earning?  
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

715c Have you ever prohibited a partner from 
getting a job, going to work, trading or 
earning money 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

716a How often in the last 3 months have you 
taken a partner's money or earnings 
against her will? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

716b How often in the last 12 months have you 
taken a partner’s earnings against her 
will?  
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

716c Have you ever taken a partner’s money or 
earnings against her will? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

717a How often in the last 3 months have you 
thrown a partner out of the house? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

717b How often in the last 12 months have you 
thrown a partner out of the house?  
 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

717c Have you ever thrown a partner out of the 
house? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

718a How often in the last 3 months have you 
kept money from your earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for 
yourself when you knew your partner was 
finding it hard to afford the household 
expenses? 

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

718b How often in the last 12 months have you 
kept money from your earnings for 
alcohol, tobacco or other things for 
yourself when you knew your partner was 
finding it hard to afford the household 
expenses  

NEVER…......................................................1 
ONCE…........................................................2 
FEW…..........................................................3 
MANY…......................................................4 

 

718c Have you ever kept money from your 
earnings for alcohol, tobacco or other 
things for yourself when you knew your 
partner was finding it hard to afford the 
household expenses? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 

 

719 Have you done any of these things while 
your partner was pregnant? 

YES…......................................................1 
NO…........................................................2 
REFUSED to ANSWER…..........................96 
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APPENDIX C: Key Informant Interview Guide 

A mixed methods study to test the preliminary effect of TEVAW: a program to address 
intimate partner violence through women’s empowerment, male peer groups and 

community dialogues in Northern Tanzania  
 

The Center for Global Health and Development (CGHD)  
Boston University  

World Education Inc., Boston  

 
Key Informant Interview Guide  

 
Preliminary Information: 

P1 Study ID Number  

P2 District    

P3 Ward Code  

P4 Village Code  

P5 Intervention Code 
0=No intervention 
1=Male peer-group workshops only 
2=Male peer-group workshops and 
community dialogue 

 

P6 LIMCA code   

P7 Respondent name   

P8 Respondent Gender  

P9 Researcher Code   

P10 Researcher Name    

P11 Researcher signature  

P12 Today’s date (dd/mm/yyyy):   

P13 Time started interview: (24 hours)   

P14 Time ended interview:  (24 hours)   

P15 ***Confirm consent was granted***   ________ Yes (Proceed)     or No 

(STOP) 

 
GENERAL INSTRUCTIONS: Most questions below have probes that are follow-up questions. These 
are to be asked if the participant has not yet provided the information requested in the probe. If 
the answer has already been provided, please skip that probe and go on to the next one. Please 
ask additional questions when the participant provides unusual or interesting responses.  
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Please read the following to the participant: 
We would like to ask you some questions about your knowledge about disagreements and 
violence between men and women in intimate relationships. The interview should take 45-
60 minutes to complete. We appreciate your answering these questions with as much 
detail as you are willing and able to provide. Please feel free to ask any questions or tell 
me if you do not understand any of the questions that we ask. There are no right or wrong 
answers. If you feel uncomfortable answering any of the questions that we pose, please let 
us know and we can move on to other topics that we would like to cover. You can refuse 
to answer any questions and may end the interview at any time. Please do not share the 
names of others during this interview.  

 

A. Participant Demographics & Information 

A01 
In what month and year 
were you born? 

/ 
Record as mm/yy 

If doesn’t know, record as 88/88 

 

 

A02 
What is your approximate 
age in years? 

 
Record 88 if doesn’t know.    

A03 
What is your current marital 
status? 

 Married and living together   1 
Married and living apart  2 

Divorced/ separated   3 
Widowed   4 

Never married/ currently single   5 
Refused  99 

 

 

A04 What is your tribe? 

 

 (Specify: ____________________________)  
1 

Doesn’t know  88 
Refused  99 

 

A05 What is your religion? 

Christian  1 
Muslim  2 

Other, specify: 
______________________  3  

 

 

A06 

What is the level of 
education that you have 
attained? 

No formal education  1 

Primary school (Standard 1-7)  2 

Secondary school (Form 1-4)  3 

High school (Form 5-6)  4 

College, university (>12)  5 
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Graduate school  6 

Other, specify: 

_____________________   

 Refused  99 

A07 What is your occupation?  

 
 

(specify)_________________________________

____)  1 
Refused  99 

 

 

A08 

How long have you been 
working in this area of 
work? 

Years   Months 
Record “88” if respondent doesn’t know, and “99” 

if they refuse 

 

 

A09 

How long have you lived in 
this village/ward/district? 
 
 

 

Years   Months 
Record “88” if respondent doesn’t know, and “99” 

if they refuse 
 

 

 
SECTION B. Community definitions of and attitudes about intimate partner 
violence 

As in all communities around the world, women in your community may experience violence 
at home. Every married or dating couple will have disagreements from time to time. We are 
interested in your knowledge about these situations in your community.  
 

1. What are the different types of intimate partner violence that happen in this community?  

Probe for: 

a. Physical – e.g. slapping, beating, hitting, burning, stabbing, shooting 

b. Sexual – e.g. forcing sex (probe for vaginal, oral, anal), having sex when she 

doesn’t want to 

c. Emotional – e.g. verbal abuse, insulting, calling names, accusations of infidelity, 

witchcraft, bringing other women to the household 

d. Economic – e.g. preventing wives from working, controlling women’s 

business/income  

2. What practices are acceptable in the community? Can you give me an example of such 

a case? 

3. What do you think are the main reasons for intimate partner violence between men and 

women?  Probe for:  
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a. economic/financial,  

b. sex (lack of sex, jealousy, infidelity),  

c. health (use of family planning, pregnancy, infertility, HIV status),  

d. not fulfilling roles as wife.  

4. Which among the mentioned reasons are acceptable to the community?  

5. How do you think intimate partner violence affects: 

a. Women?  

b. Children? 

 
SECTION C. Community responses to IPV perpetration against women  

1. Do you think the community has a role once an act of intimate partner violence has 

occurred in the household? Can you give examples of how the community has 

responded to such situations in the past?  

2. In your community, are there services available to women who have experienced 

intimate partner violence? If yes, what are these services? (Probe for psycho-social, 

police, health, legal, shelter)  

3. Does everyone in your community know about (name of 

service/resource/clinic/NGO/relative) and how (same) can help them? How do women 

find out that (same) exists? 

4. Do you know if women in your community access any of these services? Which 

services? Do women receive any support or help in accessing these services? 

5. How common is it in your community for a woman who have experienced intimate 

partner violence to actually seek services or help in the community? Why? How common 

is it that a woman wouldn’t seek any services or help? Why?  

6. How easy or difficult is it for a woman to find out where she can go for help?  

7. What barriers or challenges to accessing services might women experience in your 

community?  Probe for:  

a. social/attitudinal (e.g., stigma, acceptance of violence, restrictions to women’s 

mobility, etc.);  

b. logistical (e.g., distance, cost, hours of operation, etc.); and 

c. informational (e.g., lack of awareness of services, lack of knowledge regarding the 

importance of services, etc.) 

 
SECTION D. Community attitudes and knowledge on IPV prevention strategies 
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1. Do you think that intimate partner violence in this community can be prevented?  Why or 

why not? 

2. Do you think the community has a role in preventing violence between intimate 

partners? If so, why? What should the community do? If not, why not?  

3. If intimate partner violence were reduced in your community, what impact do you think 

that would have on your community as a whole?   

Probe by:  

a. mentioning that impact can be either positive,  

b. negative, or a 

c. combination of both positive and negative 

4. Do you have anything you would like to add? 
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